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EDITORIAL 

I have recently been reading the novels 
of Jane Austen and Charlotte Bronte with 
their wonderful commentaries on societal 
conventions. Theirs was an era when 
plumpness was admired in women and intel- 
ligence and competence were not. Austen's 
and Bronte's society was highly struc- 
tured, and appearances were crucial with 
swift and brutal judgment for those who 
diverted from the norm. 

Today's society is more open, and our 
standards have changed drastically. For 
women, thinness is in, as are intelligence 

and competence. For many American women, 
genealogy and wealth no longer control 
their destinies. Tolerance and acceptance 
are admired, and we take pride in naming 
acquaintances from all walks of life. 

In spite of our liberation from the 
highly structured, predefined roles of 
“he nineteenth century, however, our 
homes, our husbands, and our children 
remain measures of success in life. The 
standards of beauty have changed, but 
beauty is still sought. Even though the 
range of admirable accomplishments has 

There couldn't have been a more model 
Mormon family than ours. I was serving 
as the stake Relief Society president; my 
husband was a former bishop; we had five 
children, the oldest of whom had just 
left on a mission. Not only did we look 
good on paper, but I felt like that we 
were everything that a good family should 
be. 

By all appearances, our second son was 

not the one whom we ever expected to 
rebel. He is by nature a peaceable, 
sensitive person. He seemed to be well- 
adjusted and happy. He was popular with 
his peers; he had been junior class pres- 
ident in high school, a quorum president, 
a good student who had just earned a 
four-year scholarship to the university. 
He seemed to have everything going for 

him. 

During his senior year, he began drink- 
ing. We began hearing things like, "I 
want to live my own life. I want to do 
my own thing." We hoped this was a phase 
that would pass as he matured or got some 
experimenting out of his system. But the 
drinking persisted and in fact began to 
be a problem. I began to fear that any 
night the police would come to our door 
and tell us that our son had been killed 
or had caused an accident. 

One early morning, about 1:30 A.M., 
the doorbell rang, and there on our porch 
stood three police officers. My heart 
sank because I knew that my worst fears 
had come true. However, they did not 
bring news of my son's death, but the 
unbelievable news that he had been in- 
volved in a shooting incident. No one 
had been killed, but someone had been 
injured by my son. 

What followed was the nightmare of 
seeing my nineteen-year-old son taken off 
to a jail cell, hearing that his actions 
could bring him up to five years in pris- 
on, going through a very emotional trial, 
and having it result in his being sen- 
tenced to a year in the county jail. He 
was later granted a work-release program. 
Imagine feeling fortunate that your son 
was only going to the county jail and not 

to the state prison. 

During all this turmoil and worry, I 
remembered the image of that "model" 
Mormon family and thought what a sham it 
was. To have an incident like this take 
place in our lives was humiliating, em- 
barrassing, and a deep heartache. I 
probably would not have shared it with 
anyone outside the family, but it is 
difficult to hide something that appears 
on the front page of the newspaper. The 
incident took place on a Saturday, and we 

all went to church the next day. Believe 

me, that was one of the most difficult 
things I have ever done. 

2 EXPONENT II 

JUDGING BY APPEARANCES 

Heather Cannon 
Northfield, IL 

expanded, we still measure our lives by 
our accomplishments. 

Only now, because we supposedly have 
more power to control our success in 
life, we can no longer blame the circum- 
stances of our birth or the constraints 
of society for our imperfections. In the 

popular press, on T.V., even from the 

pulpit, we are deluged with admonitions 
to strive for excellence. There has been 
an avalanche of literature purporting to 
teach us how to take charge of our lives, 
our time, our weight, our careers. 
Through the powers of positive thinking, 
biofeedback, psychocybernetics, we can be 
anyone we want to be, do anything we want 
to do. Our only limitation is ourselves. 

According to all we hear, if we have 
failed to achieve perfection in this 
life, at this very moment, we alone are 
accountable. This is a heavy burden and 
a real guilt inducer. To exhibit imper- 
fection is to admit lack of desire, self- 
discipline, faith, will. It is a per- 
sonal, not a societal, failure. 

ROSE-COLORED GLASSES 

Name Withheld 

However, I needn't have worried. 
felt such an outpouring of love, much 
unexpressed, but we definitely felt it. 
Our friends expressed their support, and 
I never heard anything negative about our 
situation. No one ever made me feel like 
they were wondering how this could happen 
to the stake Relief Society president's 
son, although I certainly wondered that 
myself. I was operating at that time on 
the premise that if you keep the command- 
ments and have family home evening, then 
everything’ should go smoothly. I have 
learned an’ important lesson: that all we 
as parents can do is teach and guide and 
that each person has his or her own agency 
to make the choices that he or she wishes. 
And no matter what, trials will come! 
This was unfamiliar territory for me. 

We 

Another important lesson that I learned 
was that most of us worry more about how 
we appear to others than others ever 
think about us. We imagine that others 
need us to be a certain way--need to 
think that we have a great marriage, a 
great family, perfect children--when in 
fact others are usually relieved to learn 
that we are not perfect. They need to 
know that they are not alone in the prob- 
lems that they are experiencing. 

In the weeks and months following the 
shooting, I felt barriers begin to break 
down as several people shared their heart- 
aches and problems with me. I began to 
feel, for the first time, that I was not 
alone. Ironically, two other young men 
in our stake were sentenced to prison 
sometime after our son. I was able to 
give strength and encouragement to their 
mothers, something I may have felt inade- 

quate to do previously. 

My growth continued in some unexpected 

ways. While serving his time in the 
county jail, my son told me about a young 
man who had no one to visit him. My son 
considered him to be a good person and 
wondered if I would visit him. Little 
did I realize what a positive experience 
these visits would prove to be. 

I could see a real need in this lonely 
young man and others like him. This 
visit led to visits with other inmates, 
and as I lifted them, I lifted myself. 
What had been such a painful experience 
for me became one directed by the love 
that came from helping others. To some 
inmates, I gave haircuts or a bus ticket 
home, with others I shared tears and 
laughter, an outing with our family, 
birthday cards, letters, encouragement, 
and the gospel. I also conceived of the 
idea to present some motivational classes 
at the state prison. With input from 
these new friends, I put together a pro- 
posal for nine classes that would cover 
such topics as accepting responsibility, 
setting goals, @lcohol and drug abuse, 

’ Thus, we, like our nineteenth-century 
sisters, are susceptible to the tyranny 
of appearances and the struggle to main- 
tain appearances. Our tolerance may 
forbid us from condemning others based on 
appearances; yet we may feel a need to 
protect ourselves from others' condemna- 

on as we race to pick up the 
hide the PTA coffee pot Th peeeeeneie 
for our visiting teachers. We are also 
vulnerable to judging others' lives as 
successful based on appearances, perhaps 
Placing pressure on them to sustain that 
image or on ourselves as we berate our 
lack of success in comparison. 

This is the sort of "judging b - 
ances" dealt with in many St the Falieeing 
articles. Given the compounding burden 
be oe al guilt that we've 
added to the tyranny of keepi i 
ances, the need to pisos te eae Gera 
issue is perhaps even more compelling for 
us today than it was for our nineteenth- 
century foremothers. 

ae 

and problem solving. After some bureau- 
cratic hassling, I received permission to 
present the first of these programs at 
the state prison to twenty-five inmates 
who had been selected for their receptive— 
ness and need. 

I was frightened when I went to the 
prison. There is a blackness there that 
is unlike anything I had ever experienced. 
My Relief Society training really came to 
the surface because I went armed with a 
pan of homemade cinnamon rolls for re- 
freshments. Refreshments are a known 

quantity to me, and I needed that little 
bit of security. 

I didn't know what to expect, but 
appearance and reality again had little 
to do with each other. These twenty-five 

inmates could have been a college class. 

They were respectful and responsive; each 
could have been your next-door neighbor 
and was certainly someone's brother, or 
father, or son. They had hopes, fears, 
and dreams, just like us; the only dif- 
ference was that they were paying for 
some serious mistakes that they had made. 
That presentation was a major hurdle for 
me in coming to terms with what had hap- 

pened to me and my family. My perceptions 

will never be the same again. 

The telling of this experience is 

still very painful. I often wonder why 

it happened, even though I can say that I 

have learned some valuable lessons that I 

might never have been forced to learn. 

And, I have tried to come to some con- 

clusions about appearances and expecta-— 

tions. 

Perhaps we expect too much of our 

children, but to expect less would prob- 

ably be a disservice as well. Perhaps 

the problem is that we expect too much of 

ourselves as parents and believe or hope 

that we can spare our children the pains 

of this life even though we know that 

this hope would deny them their own 

growth. 

I, like many, have found the holidays 

to be a particularly difficult time, but 

I think that I have discovered why: It's 

those terrible Christmas letters that we 

all receive and, perhaps, have even writ- 
ten. You know the ones I am speaking 
of--with the interminable lists of accom- 

plishments of the eight kids told by the 

overly proud parents. I have thought of 

sending my own version: " . . . one son 

is serving time in jail this year, our 

daughter has just wrecked the car for the 

second time this month, and Johnny hates 

school--we have to drag him there every 

day. Nevertheless, we love them very 

much and find that they are teaching us a 

lot about living life in this world. 

Happy New Year!" 



It was the quintessential Relief Soci- 
ety luncheon in almost every way. Al- 

though the basketball hoops in the cul- 

tural hall of the Chicago Heights stan- 

dard-plan stake center remained unadorned, 

the rest was all comfortably familiar: 

the long folding banquet tables spread 

with butcher paper and festooned with 
color-coordinated paper napkins, plates 
and placemats; nondescript stainless 
steel flatware; fruit salad; and baskets 
of whole wheat rolls. 

The luncheon, of course, had a theme-- 
"Inspiration through the Arts"--and a 
purpose--to honor the artistic achieve- 
ments of women in the stake. There were 
lots of oil paintings of old mills hanging 
on upturned risers and verse in quilted 
frames neatly typed in a variety of colors 

and carefully positioned on display ta- 
bles. There were also a few watercolors 
and pen-and-ink drawings noteworthy for 
their quality. And there was a program 
featuring a skit with original music. 
Naturally, all artistic attempts, whether 
successfully or unsuccessfully realized, 
were met with equal enthusiasm. 

Thrust into this setting through a 
little verbal arm-twisting by our stake 
Relief Society president was featured 
speaker Wayne Booth, distinguished pro- 
fessor of English at the University of 
Chicago and editor of Critical Inquiry. 
His topic, though listed in the program 
as "Religion Versus Art," was "On Building 

a Critical Culture Among Mormons." Claim- 
ing to have exhausted his "slim collection 
of ideas about art and Mormonism" in one 
short essay that appeared in the volume 
Arts and Inspiration, Booth felt that he 
lacked inspiration as to how to begin 
another thoughtful statement on the sub- 
ject. "I could pray," he said, "but to 
which god, the god of Abraham, Isaac, and 
Jacob, who never says anything at all 
about the relation of art to the Church, 
or to the god worshipped by many modern 
artists--the god who is himself above all 
else an artist and who loves artists 
above all other people? The one god 
seems-to have little to do with art, as 
compared with all the other good things 
he asks of us. The other god seems to 
care for nothing but ari." 

Booth finally "decided to pray to the 
god who created both of those views of 
god and along with them all the other 
variety of good things in our lives--the 
true god of what Gerard Manley Hopkins 
called ‘dappled things'": 

Glory be to God for dappled things-- 
For skies of couple-colour as a 

brinded cow 
For rose-moles all in stipple upon 

trout that swim; 
Fresh-firecoal chestnut-falls; 

wings; 

Landscape plotted and pieced--fold, 
fallow, and plough; 

And all trades, their gear and 
tackle and trim. 

finches 

All things counter, original, spare, 
strange; 
Whatever is fickle, 

knows how?) 
freckled (who 

With swift, slow; sweet, sour; 
adazzle, dim; 

He fathers-forth whose beauty is past 
change: 

Praise him. 

"Now the god who created ‘Pied Beauty' 
did not answer my prayer directly," con- 
tinued Booth. "No voice, except that of 
the poem, spoke to me from the heavens. 
But indirectly the poem did suggest a way 
out, the way of asking how Mormons might 
build a culture that would produce reli- 
gious poetry as marvelous as 'Pied Beau- 
ty,' poems that could feed the spirit for 
a lifetime, as that poem has fed my spirit 
for more than thirty years. 

"In that earlier article, I had asked 
why it was that Mormons have not yet 
produced any painters, sculptors, compos- 
ers, or authors of major stature. Eight 
years ago President Kimball gave a ringing 
call to the Church to do just that: to 
strive for a time when the art of the 
Church would turn 'the eyes of all the 
world' upon us. .. . 

"When I asked myself . what were 
the obstacles against our doing what 
President Kimball called for, I found 
three. The first was the ancient and 
continuing conflict between creative and 
original artists and doctrines of the 

WHEN WAYNE BOOTH CAME TO SPEAK 

Lorie Winder Stromberg 
Los Angeles, CA 

Church. Artists are difficult, idiosyn- 
cratic people, and they often don't do or 
say what the Church would want them to. 
The second obstacle is simply the conflict 
between the Church's demand on its mem- 
bers' time and the demands of art for 
full devotion. We are a busy, active 
people, I wrote, who always have some 
assignment. We are likely to be attending 

a Saturday discussion group like this 
rather than staying home and completing 
our novel. But art demands a daily pri- 
vate retreat from all the tempting goodies 
of life. Artists are not visiting the 
sick and afflicted or accumulating 100% 
attendance records during the endless 
hours of creation. They must work single- 

mindedly for months and years on end on 
one project that may not after all be 
much good. .. . 

"There seems to be 

a conflict between the 

effort to build a culture 

of love 

and a critical culture 

that will feed 

the arts." 

"And finally, the most important ob- 
stacle to us today, the production of 
great art always takes place within what 
I called a ‘critical culture,' a culture 
of those who value art, who support the 
artist, and most important, who can tell 
the difference between good stuff and bad 
stuff. 

"Some of the barriers to the formation 
of a critical Mormon culture are obviously 
related to the perceived conflict between 
art and doctrine and the time pressures 
of Church involvement. A great deal of 
the world's art conflicts, or at least 
seems to conflict, with Church doctrines, 
and many of the great artists lived lives 

"The production of great 

art always takes place 

within ... a critical 

culture, a culture of 

those who value art, 

who support the artist, 

and most important, 

who can tell the difference 

between good stuff a 

and bad stuff.” 

that were in open conflicts with Church 
standards. So we feel a lot more com- 
fortable if we don't try to honor both 
the art and the Church. Secondly, like 
would-be artists themselves, we're all 
too busy to spend much time as intelligent 
participants in a critical culture. At 
best we treat it as a hobby, often lower 
on the list than television watching. To 
learn to love a great novel or poem, to 
learn to see a great picture or to heara 
great symphony requires a long process of 
unpressurized dwelling with those works, 
and we don't have, most of us, that kind 
of time and that kind of attitude. 

those two 
critical 
me after 
who really 
more dif- 
that arises 

"But instead of dwelling on 
barriers to the formation of a 
Mormon culture, which seems to 
all removable by any one of us 
wants to, I turn now to a much 
ficult and troublesome problem 

from an attitude that we Mormons share 
with too much of the rest of American 
culture . [creating] one of those 
conflicts of fundamental values that 
won't go away simply as a result of edu- 
cation or good will. There seems to be a 
conflict between the effort to build a 
culture of love and a critical culture 
that will feed the arts. 

"Now it would be easy for a critic 
like me if I could go on to say that I am 

sure that the lives of those art lovers, 

those critical spirits [who] . . . have 
drifted partially or wholly away from the 
Church [because] they couldn't 
stand the pressure to conform and not 
rock the boat with criticism .. . were 
as fulfilled and fulfilling as the life 
of my mother, [who shunned criticism and 

was] quite wonderful in her loving desire 
to protect every person with any kind of 
creative spark from being stifled or 
hurt. 

"Where, then, does this leave us, if 
we hope to build an artistic culture in 
Mormondom? There seems to be a deep 
conflict between the desire to express 
love to all of our brothers and sisters, 
and thus to feed their achievements no 
matter how inadequate, and on the other 
hand our desire to create an artistic 
culture. Fine art springs from cultures 

that inspire children from their earliest 
years with the passion for what is truly 
excellent, and that love depends on the 
ability to discriminate the good from the 
shoddy. Yet acts of discrimination among 
works are also felt as acts of discrimina- 
tion among persons: ‘Love me, love my 
poems'; ‘criticize my poems and you show 
that you do not really love me.' 

"Mormon culture seems to have elected 
the path of universal love rather than 
the path of achieving true excellence 
through developing the arts of criticism. 
I am far from wanting to suggest that 

this has been a mistake, insofar as the 
path expresses true love. I believe in 
trying to cultivate in everyone whatever 
creative spark there is. But I also 
believe that the salvation of the spirit 
that great art can bring is a pearl of 
great price and that it cannot be achieved 
fully except through a critical insistence 
on excellence that is often going to be 
painful and that is always going to dis- 
criminate between the stronger and weaker 
spirits." 

Not able to leave his listeners with 
any clear solutions or programs, Booth 
concluded his remarks with a few questions 
for "future pondering": "Can we find a 
way to distinguish between expressions 
that are just nice and polite and expres- 
sions of true love? Isn't it true that 
sometimes we can fail in our love for 
others by in fact lying to them about 
their qualities? Can we never dis- 
cover a criticism that is finally loving, 
because it honors the true powers that 
lie dormant in a whole people? Couldn't 
it be that the best act of love we can 
show to the budding creator is that of 
revealing the creative weaknesses in the 
poem or painting? 

"From the opposite point of view, can 
our artists--any of us who try to become 
artists--manage to create a kind of art 
that will harmonize the two demands, for 
love and for excellence? Some of the 
world's great art does that--I think of 
Tolstoy's best work, of Dante's Divine 
Comedy, of some of Shakespeare, of some 
of the great religious painting and sculp- 
ture. But such art suggestsa... 
final question, one that gets us back to 
the problem of a critical culture: If 
some of our artists do manage to create 
such art, will we be sufficiently alert, 
as members of a culture that either feeds 
or starves artists and their art, to 
recognize it for what it is? Or will we 
be inclined, as too often today we seem 
to be, to confuse it with the sentimental 
praise of love and other virtues that 
fills much of Mormon art today?" 

Booth's comments were received enthusi- 
astically, and there was no noticeable 
loss of enthusiasm for the works that 
adorned the upturned risers and display 
tables. In fact, I am told that quilted 
frames have since proliferated throughout 
the stake. 

In the end, 
come and go, 
are eternal. 

I suppose, critics may 

but Relief Society luncheons 
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THE APPEARANCE OF COMPETENCE 

When I was preparing to be an English 
teacher, I studied hard so that I would 
have the knowledge and abilities that I 
would need, I studied literature, in- 
cluding what was currently considered the 
best adolescent literature, grammar, 
usage, and composition. I also studied 
how to teach--leading discussions, using 

roleplaying, making visual aids, and so 
forth. I learned to write lesson plans 
where I put all this knowledge to use in 
a planned series of class periods. 

Then I got to the point of student 
teaching, and I found I was missing a 
vital component for being an excellent 

teacher. I did not appear competent. I 
was nervous, and the students could tell 
it. I was especially nervous when a 
lesson plan did not work out as I had 

"I could look 

competent 

and in control, 

even if I had the flu 

and was only 

half prepared.” 

anticipated. I remember one particularly 
horrible ten-minute segment when I ran 
completely out of prepared material and 
could think of nothing to do. Finally, 
as the noise in the classroom grew louder 
and because I obviously was not doing 
anything constructive, my cooperating 
teacher--the real teacher--stepped in 
took over. Later she talked with me 
about the importance of always having 
something to do tucked away and never 
letting the students see that you are 
punting. I) think it was at that point 
that I really started working on appearing 

confident and competent in front of a 
group. 

and 

I worked hard at this skill as I con- 
tinued to teach in both college and high 
school, and I honed that skill through a 
year-and-a-half of substitute teaching 
when permanent teaching jobs were unavail- 
able. By the end of that time, I could 
look competent and in control, even if I 
had the flu and was only half prepared. 

This ability to appear in control has 
proven invaluable in many aspects of my 

work. I moved from teaching to writing 

training materials on technical subjects 

that I did not understand, and I was able 

to meet with experts on various technical 

subjects and present myself as an expert 

in my own area--training. I remember 

writing a leader's guide and developing 

handouts for a course on installing com- 

puterized refrigeration and utilities 

control equipment in supermarkets. The 

course included details on wiring and 

explanations of computer hook-ups that 

were essentially meaningless to me. I 

was, however, able to take the information 

and format it into logical lesson plans. 

But I needed my ability to appear com- 

petent for the client to trust me. When 

I was finished, I knew I had done well 

because the course worked and because the 

experts thought I could have taught the 

course. In reality, I could never have 

taught the course, but I had appeared 

competent enough to do so. My company 

got a good contract from the client as 

much because of my appearance of compe~ 

tence as because of my training and writ- 

ing abilities. 

When I moved into doing management 

training, I found myself training people 

who were speciaJists in various areas. 

In order for them to accept me as someone 

who could validly teach them to be better 

managers, it was essential that I maintain 

the appearance of absolute confidence in 

myself as an expert on management. Now I 

work as a consultant, and it is even more 

important to appear competent and confi- 

dent--first to get the work and then to 

keep the client feeling comfortable 

(hroughout the project about the decision 

to hire me. 

4 EXPONENT II 

Christine Craig Seppi 
Pittsburgh, PA 4 

I do have to be careful; I can put so 
much effort into appearing competent that 
I have to really scramble to deliver the 
same level of competence that I project. 

In business settings, in general, I think 
I have found the proper balance. Problems 
arise, however, when I take this ability 
into Church situations. 

It is not that appearing competent is 
a negative in Church settings; in many 
situations, it has been helpful. As a 
member of a stake Young Women's committee 

and then presidency, I was able to present 
my ideas clearly not only in the Young 
Women's meetings but also in the joint 
meetinys with the Young Men's committee 
where some of the women were often less 
willing to speak. I can give a clear, 

organized talk even when I am not feeling 
very good about myself, and I take comfort 
in knowing that I do not look the fool or 
failure that I feel like. As a new Pri- 
mary president I can conduct a meeting 
easily, and if sharing time runs out five 
minutes early, I can smoothly come up 
with something to do. 

The problems arise because people 
assume that because I appear so compe- 
tent in the outward performance of my 
calling--the parts that are easiest for 
me--that everything else in my life is 
also under control. Actually, many things 
that are required in the callings are 
hard for me. But no one sees the agony 
that I go through before calling someone 
to ask them for help when we need a sub- 
stitute. No one sees me struggling to 
get to presidency meetings, and only my 
counselors know how frequently I am late. 
No one knows how difficult it is for me 
to follow through on all the required 
details, and only I am aware of how much 
more smoothly everything would run if I 
could just manage a few more details. 
And only the people who are my friends 
know that I am totally incompetent in a 
number of areas required to keep a house- 
hold running smoothly. 

It might not matter if people assume 
that I am a superwoman, but too often 
they judge themselves by my outward image 
and see themselves as less valuable as a 
result. For example, on the Young Women's 
committee, some of the other members were 
intimidated by my willingness to speak up 
and assumed that they were less competent 
than I. Actually, they were more compe- 

tent at certain things that we were re- 
quired to do--it was just that my compe- 
tence was displayed verbally. When it 
came out that J] was terrified at the 
thought of planning and supervising meals 
for a large group, one of the women was 
amazed. She knew that she could easily 
handle the assignment; in fact, she 

thought of it as fun! She came to under- 

stand that she and I had different areas 

of competence, both of which were valuable 

in our overall responsibilities. But 

some people I have worked with in Church 

positions have never been able to give 

themselves credit for their own fine 

abilities and have judged themselves as 

lacking compared to me. I do not like 

being held up as the person to whom some— 

one else can never measure up, especially 

when it is not true. 

I have reached the point where I am 

uneasy about giving a talk in Church. I 

do not fear that I cannot do it, but I do 

not want to present a false image. I 

have overheard people after I have spoken 

saying that they can never be as together 

as I am--once this was following a talk I 

gave when spiritually I felt that I was 

hanging by a thread. What these people 

did not realize was that they were seeing 

only one aspect of me--the professionally- 

honed presenter. No one can ever be as 

together as my outward image. Certainly 

I am never as together as my outward 

image. But that image, that appearance 

of competence, allows me to face the 

world, to leave temporarily behind my 

messy house, the undone details of my 

calling, and to cover up my own feelings 

of insecurity compared to all the other 

obviously much better people who are in 

my ward. 

In Church situations, I do not have 

the balance between outward image and 

true competence that I have achieved in 

my working life. After all, people only 

hire me for one small set of abilities. 

They are not concerned with my abilities 

as a Primary president, as 4 mother, as a 

housekeeper, nor do they care about my 

spiritual well-being. Yet people at 

Church often make assumptions about all 

of those areas based on my outward appear- 
ance. I do not know what the balance 
should be at Church. Denying my presen- 
tation abilities, giving a bad talk, or 
falling apart entirely are obviously not 
solutions. 

Perhaps there is no balance. Visible 
competence can always be taken by others 
as an indication of competence in other 
less visible areas. However, in Church 
settings, the appearance of competence 
should not disguise the fact that each of 
us, with whatever abilities we have, has 
shortcomings that we are struggling to 
overcome. Rather than comparing ourselves 
to others, we should remember that all of 
us are working together and that we can 
profit by the abilities of each other. 

For all have not every gift given unto 
them; for there are many gifts, ... 
To some is given one, and to some is 

given another, that all may be profited 
thereby. 

Doctrine and Covenants 46:11-12 

HAIR GAMES 

Susan Arrington Hill 
St. Cloud, MN 

I have suffered in silence long enough. 
If you have naturally curly hair you 
won't understand, but if your hair is 
straight, you will know that for our 
protection I must begin my campaign to 
uncover this grisly fact: In every shop- 
ping center in America, nestled innocently 
among the hair supplies, lie two tools of 
torment even children can purchase: the 
blow dryer and its companion, the curling 
iron. Fooled by slick advertising, unwary 
consumers are unaware of the potential 
pain inherent in these colored plastic 
plug-ins. No one knows how many lives 
have been ruined by these innocuous-look- 
ing devices. 

In the beginning of the age of hair 
electronics and hand-held heat, steam, 
and air, I fought change and clung to the 

security of my rollers and hooded hair 
dryer. The trend didn't pass though; I 
had no choice; I bought my first hair 
blower. 

I might have known I'd have trouble 
because I hadn't even been able to master 
the art of pincurling. My pincurls had 
looked like baby bird nests held by bobby 
pins. When pincurls passed, it took me 
five years of daily effort to master 

rollerology. 

Swept into the era of airblown hair, I 
believed the prevalent propaganda: "Easi- 
est thing in the world, blow drying your 
hair," or "Fix those droopy curls in 
minutes with a curling iron," or "I never 

go anywhere without my blow dryer and 
curling iron." Mesmerized by photos of 
Farrah Fawcett, whose hair seemed to have 
a sensuous life of its own, I never 
doubted that her looks were a result of 
the modern miracle tools I now owned. 

I remember the day I first used my new 

blow dryer. Full of faith, I washed iny 

hair, dried it, and took my blow dryer in 

hand, completely confident that I would 

emerge as sleek, chic, and sophisticated 

as Farrah. We emerged, my hair and I, in 

the nick of time, scorched and frizzy. 

It was almost arson. I knew immediately 

that my native intuition and innate hair 

sense weren't enough for me to succeed. 

I needed training. I was puzzled as to 

how the maze of cords, brushes, and blow- 

ers tangled above my head could torment 

me so, while the rest of humanity blithely 

blew dry. I felt that others must possess 

genes for proficiency in hair gadgetry 

that I lacked. 

In awe of the cooperation other peo- 

ple's hair gave them and absolutely amazed 

at the adeptness, I boldly asked: "How 

DO you do it?" The standard answer was: 

"Brush it back and under with the brush 

in one hand, while the blower follows in 

your other hand." It sounded simple, but 

my hands translated that simple act into 

a duel above my head. With my hair as 

the battleground, the brush hand took the 

offensive. Soon the high whine of the 

more powerful blow dryer signaled attack, 

and the battle was in array. 



After only thirty seconds of defying 
gravity, my arms throbbed desperately. 
Actually, the whole process of washing, 
blowing, and curling could qualify for an 
Olympic event if you count arm stress. 
But the main difficulty came in wrapping 
the hair around the brush one-handed 
before the blow dryer in the other hand 
honed in for the kill. I began to wonder 
if I had dyslexia of the arms or a serious 
learning (lisability of the hands. My 
hands definitely garbled the message that 
my brain relayed. I always knew it was 
time to stop when I could smell the acrid 
odor of burning hair. 

Months crept by with no success, so I 
bought other tools thinking they would 
help me. I bought circle brushes with 
bristles designed to knot your hair. I 
used combs with giant teeth guaranteed to 
block any curl. I asked my beautician 
how to use my plastic opponents. He 
carefully walked me step-by-step through 
demonstrations of how to achieve that 
magic look. He did this every six weeks 
when I had my hair trimmed. Each time 
I'd sit in the chair and memorize exactly 
what he did with the blow dryer and 
curling iron. On the way home, I'd repeat 
aloud the steps that he used. 

When I left his shop, I looked profes- 
sional, but when I washed out his handi- 
work and tried to duplicate it, I was 
always humiliated. Because using rollers 
was out and knowing that it wasn't likely 
for braids to be reinstated as high fash- 
ion, I stepped up my offensive. Sweating 
in my bathroom, I struggled, working my 
hands above my head. My look was frizzy 
with corners. 

Sometimes I would touch up the look 
with the curling iron. Pieces always 
stuck out. I didn't want to imitate 
Princess Di; I just wanted to look a step 
beyond homemade. Touching up is an ap- 
propriate name. More important is what 
you don't touch. When struggling with a 
curling iron, you don't touch your fore- 
head or you get a red horizontal burn. 
You don't touch your hair too long or you 
get a scorched fringe as a souvenir. The 

hardest part was reacting in opposition 

to the truth you view in the mirror. 
Usually the only way I could get coopera- 
tion was surprise on an unsuspecting hunk 
of hair from the rear. 

In my last ditch attempt, I bought a 
brush curling iron and got my long hair 
in the back so tangled that I had to 
unplug the fiery devil and get help. 
rack at the Spanish Inquisition would 
have been more pleasant. 

The 

The story continues with no happy 
ending. I persevered and thought posi-~ 
tively, but my predicament seems unalter- 
able. I am but one of the countless 
martyred to contemporary tools of beauty 

with only the faint hope that these tools 
too shall pass away. 

GROWING UP PRETTY 

Camille DeLong 
Mapleton, UT 

"You want me to what?" 
Stone. 

I asked Ann 

"I want you to write an article on 

what it is like to grow up being beauti- 
ful," said Ann on the other end of the 
phone. 

"What do you mean by beautiful?" I 
queried. 

"Oh you know, growing up being pretty 
in grade school, pretty and popular in 
junior high and high school, things like 
that." 

"Excuse me," I choked out through my 
laughter, "Where on earth did you get my 
name?" 

"A television producer in Salt Lake 
City for whom you did a talk show spot." 

"Oh my goodness. That is very flat- 
tering," I gasped, "But I think you have 
the wrong person, I grew up eating the 
leftovers from other kids' lunches and 
being the fatty on the block whose exper-— 
tise consisted of reading and eating, not 
necessarily in that order." Another 

paroxysm of laughter overtook me. "I'm 
sorry, I'm not laughing at you; I just 
find this situation so astoundingly 

hilarious. 

"Well, Louise Degn must have thought 

that you were beautiful, or she wouldn't 
have given me your name." 

"I don't know what to say. Let me 
give you some of my background and then 
you tell me if you still want me to con- 

sider writing this article." 

"Pair enough." 

"Until I was a sophomore in college I 

was, shall we say, on the hefty side. i 

remember being on my first diet in third 

grade. But I defeated that by eating the 
twinkies and sandwiches other kids didn't 
want at lunch at school when my mother 
couldn't catch me. 

"Although food was still my steadiest 

companion, through grade school and high 

school, I had good friends of both sexes. 
I can remember sitting in front of my 
mirror in high school and saying out 

loud, 'Well, you surely are not going to 
get anywhere on looks, but you can work 
on your personality and being a good 

person. If others can't accept you that 
way, then you don't need them.’ 

"In some part of myself, I really 
believed that. I was able to make some 
good friends, but I still felt on the 
fringes peripheral to several groups, 
never in the mainstream. Much of this 
was because of my self-concept as a ‘fat 
person.' Who would want to be with a 
fat, dumpy person (although I was a tall, 

fat, dumpy person) unless they wanted to 
study for a class or discuss the current 
political scene or eat? I even had some 
romantic relationships—-some that I 
encouraged because being with that person 
made me feel attractive and wanted, even 
though the relationship was not terrifi-- 

cally healthy, and some (in hindsight) that 

I wanted to develop, but I felt so self- 
conscious about my appearance that my 
relationship skills completely disap- 
peared. 

"Am I boring you to tears, Ann? Is 
this relevant? I'11 tell you about 'The 
Transformation’ mext if this is; anything 

close to what you want... " 

"So far this sounds like fairly typical 
adolescent thinking, only most people 
don't realize this until later. I'm 
realizing that the subjective experience 
of feeling attractive is based much more 
on how you feel about yourself than on 
what others tell you. Yes, please go on." 

"While a sophomore at the University 
of Utah in 1970, I heard about the month- 
long survival programs being run at 
Brigham Young University. A friend and I 
decided to go. I was really prompted to 
do this because I had never camped, much 
less hiked, in my life. That trip changed 
my life. I found that I could do things 
that were physically and emotionally 
difficult and even enjoy them. I liked 
my body and what it could do. I found 
that I had determination that would keep 
me going even when I was hurting and 
hungry and discouraged. I drew strength 
from the people around me and was at 
times able to give strength. I felt 
enveloped in God's love and approval. I 
dedicated my life to Him then, and He in 
turn promised me guidance whenever I 
would turn to Him for it. I essentially 
felt like IT had 'come home' for the first 
time in my life. I learned to love me as 

much as God did. Incidentally, I also 
lost twenty-six pounds in twenty-eight 
days. 

"That feeling and commitment has never 
left me. There have been times, however, 
when it was just a memory. There have 

been black times when I couldn't reach 
God, and I felt blocked from all parts of 
myself as well as from Him. [ got out of 
this stage by, number one, holding on to 
the memory and by, number two, getting 
some good intensive therapy for myself. 
Gradually, I started liking myself again 
and fecling close to the Lord. Corres-— 
pondingly, I had been struggling with my 
weight again. I found that as I learned 
to fill myself up emotionally in appro- 
priate ways, I didn't have to use food to 

do it. I also learned to replace a food 
addiction with an exercise addiction, 
although not to an extreme. I also have 

chronic back problems, which are really a 

blessing in disguise because they force 
me to take care of my physical body. 

"A couple of months ago I saw a friend 
from high school whom I hadn't seen for 
many years. She made the comment that I 
had changed more than any person she had 
known. My response was 'Thank goodness! ' 

"So Ann, if you want to hear from 
someone who was a beauty queen, I am not 
the one." 

"Camille, your story is relevant. In 
fact, it may be useful to tell it. Have 
you learned more from working with women 
in your private therapy practice?" 

"Oh yes! I suspect that even the 
beauty queens had or have similar issues. 
I have found that those who pay attention 
to developing their insides as much as or 
more than developing their outsides are 
‘beautiful.' I have also found in my 
work that people use food to fill their 

emotional emptiness instead of facing 
intimacy and interpersonal issues in 
their lives. This can result in obesity 
or anorexia or bulimia. They also use 
work, either inside or outside of the 
home, to distract themselves so that they 
do not have to face themselves or problems 
in their personal relationships. 

"One specific area I have found that 
many women have trouble with is setting 
personal limits and boundaries, For 
example, many women insulate themselves 
with fat in order to be vnattractive. 
This is not usually done on a conscious 

level, but it seems to be an issue for 
most of the women whom I have worked 
with. The internal dialogue goes some- 
thing like this: 

If I am not attractive, men (my hus- 

band, boyfriend, co-workers, men in 
general) will not be attracted to me. 
Then I won't have to say yes or no to 
their advances. I will not have to 
reject them, because if I reject them 
they will not like me and I will lose 
the relationship entirely. It is 
safer to be heavy and not have to deal 
with the issue. 

"How do you tell if setting limits or 
boundaries is a problem for a person who 

comes to you for professional help?" 

"I start with some questions. ‘What 
do you do to fill yourself up emotionally, 
or in other words, what do you do that is 
fun?' If the woman says, ‘Nothing, I'm 
too busy doing for everyone else,' then I 
know that this person sets very few limits 
for herself. She also does not take 
personal responsibility for her emotional 
well-being, and she allows and even en- 
courages people (family and others) to 
use her. I'm not saying that service is 
bad, but there needs to be a balance 
between service and taking responsibility 
for ourselves. Some other questions that 
I ask are, 'Do you know what everyone else 

needs but not what you need? Do you feel 
as if you sacrifice a lot but that no one 
appreciates it? Do you think or act as 
if everyone else's schedule is more im- 
portant than your own?'" 

"So what do you do if the answers are 
mostly yes?" 

"I then work with my client to slowly 
start taking control of her life and her 
self-concept by setting some goals for 
herself. In order to accomplish those 
goals, she must set some limits for the 
people around her. The limit may be as 
simple (or as difficult) as saying to a 
child, 'I have played a game with you. 
Now it is my time to be alone and read a 
book.' As she gets better at this, she 
starts to feel better about herself, and 
those around her start to act more respon- 
sively as well. Her relationships should 
also start to improve. As she gains 
control of her life, she will also, if 
she wishes, be able to gain control over 

her physical body and begin to like her- 
self, inside and out. This is simplifying 
the process a bit, but it does work." 

"I didn't realize that my questions to 
you about growing up beautiful would take 
us into this territory. I wish we could 
tape this conversation and let other 
women hear it." 

"Well, maybe I'll figure out a way. 

Ann, thank you for giving me the chance 
to think about these things. I'1l see 
what I can do." 
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FITTING INTO MY GENES 

I did a very courageous thing over the 
holidays. I attended my twenty-fifth 
high school reunion without going on a 
diet. In order to understand the revolu- 
tionary nature of this action, there are 
a few things you need to know. One, this 
is the first and only reunion I have 
attended, so I hadn't seen most of these 
people in twenty-five years. And two, I 
have been dieting since I was twelve 
years old, or maybe younger. Did this 
mean that I was planning to wear my high 
school prom dress like Kathleen Turner in 
Peggy Sue Got Married? Did I actually 
weigh what I did when I graduated from 
high school? Had Metrecal, the grapefruit 
diet, the Stillman diet, the Atkins diet, 
the Cambridge diet, the Scarsdale diet, 
Weight Watchers, the Diet Center, the 
Beverly Hills diet, diet pills, years of 
jogging, aerobics classes, exercise tapes 
finally paid off? Or did I just give up 
and not care how I looked to all those 
people who mattered so much twenty-five 

years ago? 

The answer is "None of the above." I 
was able to go to that reunion weighing 
more than the cultural norms would call 
attractive and still feel good about 
myself because I think (hope) that I have 

finally come to terms with what my body 
is and will probably be no matter how 
many diets I go on or how much exercise I 
do. I look in the mirror and I see my 
paternal grandmother's round face and my 
maternal grandmother's round hips and I 
see that my genetic history is starting 

to repeat itself, and it is okay. 

But it hasn't been an easy peace. I 
still look longingly at various items of 
my wardrobe that I will probably never 
wear again because they don't come up 
over, let alone cover, my hips. And when 
I see myself in my mind's eye, it is the 
self in my wedding picture when I weighed 
125. But that doesn't mean that I am not 
trying to learn to live with and like the 
rest of me that has been added over the 
years. 

Along the way, through all of those 
diets, I learned a few things about nu- 
trition and health, and much of it I 
didn't want to hear at the time I was 
learning it. I believed, along with a 
lot of other women, that there was surely 
a diet out there that would work if only 
I was good enough, strong-willed enough, 
had enough character to stay on it and 
lose the magic number of pounds to make 
me happy, successful, everything I have 
ever wanted to be. But what happened 
instead, according to the latest research 
on metabolism, is that I have probably 
trained my body to think it's going to 
starve every time I go on a diet, and it 
stores up fat cells for the impending 
“hard times." As I have become more 

realistic about my chances of ever looking 

like Jane Fonda, I have become more aware 

of what our culture is doing to the expec 
tations of women and girls on their way 
to becoming women, and what I see is 

pretty frightening. 

There has been a lot written lately 
about eating disorders such as anorexia 
and bulimia. The number of women and 
girls with these disorders, or with the 
potential for developing eating problems, 
is enormous. In a recent Gallup Poll, 
one third of the women questioned between 
the ages of 19 and 39 diet at least once 
a month. Fifty-nine percent of the teen- 
age girls in the sample said that they 
would like to lose weight (in contrast, 
52 percent of the teenage boys thought 
they were fine, and, in fact 29 percent 
wanted to gain weight). Another study, 
conducted by the University of California, 
discovered that four out of five fourth- 
grade girls are dieting, and the number 
does not decrease as they get older. Of 
course, the results of dieting at such a 

young age can be disastrous to a growing 
body in need of such essentials as cal- 
cium, an element that is dangerously 

lacking in young dieters. The younger 
children start dieting the greater the 
risk of long-term harm. 

Some of the books and articles written 
about our obsession with food and dieting 
say that our need to be thin is a way of 
rejecting the old values of our mothers 
whose lives were structured around pro- 
viding food and thus rejecting all the 
nurturing and caring that goes with the 
feeding of others and ourselves. Thinness 
equals power in the minds of women because 

6 EXPONENT II 

Ann Gardner Stone 
Evanston, IL 

it makes them look more like men. Joel 
Gurin, editor of American Health, wrote, 

At a time when women 
options than ever in 
numbers are starving 
Millions of American 
their health, even their lives, to be 
thin. Thinness is next to godliness. 
A society that's made its achievement 
its religion has decreed that achievers 
must be lean and angular, like wiry 
men. 

may have more 
history, record 
themselves. = 

women are risking 

"... When I see myself 

in my mind’s eye, 

it is the self in my wedding picture 

when I weighed 125, 

but that doesn’t mean that I am not 

trying to learn to live with 

and like the rest of me 

that has been added 

over the years.” 

Of course, wisdom and reason tells us 
that we are not like men, and for most of 
us, no amount of starving or pummeling of 
the offensive flesh will change us into 
"wiry." However, that doesn't mean that 
we aren't willing to give it a go, and we 
have lots of encouragement to do so. A 
columnist in a recent newspaper article 
did an informal study of ten issues of 
the ten largest magazines “about women" 
to see how women are reflected. She 
noted that the foremost concern of women 

"| look in the mirror 

and I see my paternal 

grandmother’s round face 

and my material 

grandmother's round hips 

and I see that my genetic 

history is starting to repeat 

itself, and it is okay." 

today seemed to be "not to grow wiser but 
to grow smaller." The preoccupation with 
fat appeared as headlines on 60 percent 
of the covers, as articles in nine out of 

ten, and as advertisements in all. The 

content of similar men's magazines was 
very different: They deal with adventure 
and overcoming obstacles and were preoc-— 
cupied with mastery and triumph. 

Is it any wonder that women become 
depressed about their lives when just 
living the natural cycle of a woman's 

life means facing such perils as “underarm 

swing" (we always called it "Relief Soci- 

ety arms") or unhealthy skin (read "wrin- 
kles"). If a woman lives to old age, 

there will always be the need for more 

treatment because "how you look" becomes 

synonymous with “who you are"; for older 
women, that tends to mean "invisible." 

Even when women are actually thin, 

they don't see themselves as thin. When- 

ever I engage in a conversation with a 
group of women for more than a few 
minutes, you can bet that the topic of 
losing weight will be introduced, no 
matter what size the woman in question 
is. A good friend of mine once apologized 
profusely to a group of us for the size 
of her seemingly slim hips, fearing that 
their size had somehow given us great 
offense. This inability to see ourselves 
as we really are is illustrated by a 
survey conducted by a pair of psycholo- 
gists at the University of Pennsylvania. 

College students were given a test in 
which they were shown pictures of 
various body types and asked to pick the 
body closest to what they looked like, 
the one closest to how they wanted to 
look, and the body type most attractive 
to the opposite sex. On the whole, men 
were very satisfied with their looks and 
picked the same type for how they looked, 
how they'd like to look, and what was 
attractive to women. College women, in 
contrast, thought pounds of fat lay be- 
tween them and their ideal. They saw 
themselves as fatter than the men saw 
themselves, wanted to be much thinner 
than the type they thought they were, and 
thought men wanted them to be even thinner 
than that (even though men actually picked 
a plumper type). 

Does all this data translate any dif- 
ferently for Mormon women? Perhaps wom- 
en's obsessions with food are exacerbated 
within our culture. For one thing, we 
may have replaced alcohol addiction with 
an addiction for chocolate, and it is 
also difficult not to be aware of the 
neighborhood ice cream parlor that re- 
places the neighborhood saloon in Mormon 
communities. We have also made a ritual 
of refreshments at every social gathering 
in lieu of the cocktail bar. And because 
women are, with very few exceptions, the 
organizers, the preparers, and the servers 
of all the food, it is easy to make it 
the focal point of their daily activities. 
There may also be a bit more guilt tied 
to the inability to lose weight than non- 
Mormons experience. JI once heard the 
view expressed in a Relief Society lesson 
that it would be impossible for fat people 

to make it to the celestial kingdom be- 
cause they hadn't learned to control 
their bodily appetites. 

Getting back to my reunion, I must say 

that arriving with some excess baggage 

was not without its anxiety-laden moments. 

There were a lot of people there who 

didn't recognize me. I immediately 

thought it was because I was fatter than 

they remembered me, but maybe it was 

because I was also twenty-five years 

older and have traveled many miles since 

high school. Maybe I should be happy 

that I no longer look like the callow 

girl with the bubble-cut hair-do. 

However, the reunion not withstanding, 

I have resolved to give up diets forever. 

I have not even weighed myself for over a 

year. I have tried to learn a lot about 

nutrition, and I try very hard to eat in 

as healthy a way as possible. (Maybe not 

so surprisingly, I am following many of 

the tenets of the Word of Wisdom.) I 

exercise regularly, not obsessively, but 

so that I feel good afterward. I still 

eat chocolate chips when I am feeling 

lonely, and I know that I use certain 

foods to fill voids in my life that I 

haven't been able to fill in any other 

way right now. I will try to fill those 

voids in more productive ways, but I will 

not "beat myself up" when I don't. I 

have finally decided that I can't hate my 

body and appreciate myself at the same 

time. 

I worry about all the daughters of 
"weight watchers" we are raising, and I 

also don't want the overwhelming memory 

that my children will have of me when [I'm 

gone to be that I was always on a diet. 

I feel helpiess in the face of the over- 

whelming message that society gives women 

about their physical well-being. As Kim 

Chernin said in her provocative book The 

Hungry Self, 

Imagine a generation of women bringing 

to the work of self-evolution the same 

devotion, the same dedication, the 

same militant care and concern for 

detail they presently invest in their 

search for the perfect diet to bring 

about that ideal body our generation 

seeks. 



MOVIN’ ON 
EAST & WEST 

It was the 
It all had to 
mostly myself, 

Yesterday was not easy. 
day to put up Christmas. 
do with aging and spending, 
and [ did not like it. 

It started in an empty house. Never 
had Christmas come quietly, so having not 
a soul around to breathe it in and put it 
up was more than strange. On Saturday 
morning, December 13th, Mel had to go to 
a meeting, and three out of five of our 
daughters lived away. The other two had 
busy days of their own just as I had had 
at their stage, with young children and 
pre-season rushing to do it all. 

Mel set the quite beautiful, pungent 
fir in the usual corner and dashed through 
the path of its needles inhaling his skim 
milk and banana on his way to the car, 

waving. 

And there we were, the tree and I, in 
that quiet chaos, wondering what in the 
world to do with each other. 

Music. That had to be the answer. 
Turn through the house the 1962 stereo, 
played 'til it needed pliers to work its 
switches. Out with the Christmas records, 
the choir, the strings of the Philhar- 
monic, Barbra Streisand, the Carpenters. 

They were warm and scratched with famil- 
darity. In their grooves lay little girl 
voices and candles for Santa, Patty Play 
Pals and new skis, bikes painted in secret 
places, beds refinished for surprise on 
Christmas morning. 

"Joy to the World" rang through another 
time. I was in the same house getting 
ready for our moving in on a Christmas 
Eve twenty-nine years before: me in my 
paint coveralls in an echo-y living room, 
bare then of carpet and drapes, like the 
fir in the corner; projects arrayed like 
packages; my still little family asleep, 
me young and able, working into the night 
alone with possibility and preparation, 
listening in some very happy region to 
the joy indeed and "Beautiful Savior" on 
our old portable hi-fi. 

Yesterday "Jingle Bells" and "It's 
Beginning to Look a Lot Like Christmas" 

sent me frayed and rumpled downstairs for 
stashed goods in the storage room piled 
with girls' wedding gifts still waiting 
for places to live. The light seemed too 
dim and me too short to tell which boxes 
were full of old ornaments and which of 
new. Always someone else had rummaged 
and reached, pulled down, and carried up 
to me waiting in that living room to 
direct the lights to limbs, the bows and 
balls or demi-tasse and miniatures to 
boughs, the stockings to mantle, the 
creche to prominence. Now my cheek, 
injured last summer, hurt bending down, 
and my back, fused fourteen years ago, 
ached carrying up. 

The record that flopped onto the others 
to invite the wobbly needle was the Jay 
Welch Chorale singing "Do You Hear What I 
Hear?" Marilyn Wood, my crazy, wonderful 
friend was singing on it, the last gift 
she and Dick brought to our door the 
Christmas before she died of cancer six- 
and-a-half years ago. 

I set down the carton of Santa mugs 
with their eyes washed away after hot 
chocolate over twenty-five years and 

attacked the job of balancing the cookie 
tree and its twelve days of Christmas as 
Johnny Mathis and "I'll Be Home for 
Christmas" told me that Megan, our young- 
est, could not be home this year and that 
nothing anywhere was the same. 

I sat at the kitchen table strewn with 
Christmas lists and empty Places and let 
despair flood me with tears. I was sixty- 
two and coming back to life excruciatingly 
different from a year ago, let alone from 
five, twenty, thirty-seven years before 
when on the 27th of December I had been a 
bride off to California with a new husband 
and a life full of every kind of promise. 

In May that now older husband had had 
open heart surgery, a triple by-pass when 
his left main artery was almost totally 
occluded. When he was barely recovered, 
in June, on the freeway, a crowbar was 
flipped up by a car in front of ours and 
crashed through the windshield into my 
face. Plastic surgeons put eight frac- 
tures around my eye and in my cheek in 
place with screws and plates, most of the 
surgery done through my mouth to avoid 
scarring. But scarring was the least of 
my concerns. I wanted to be alive and 

Emma Lou Thayne 
Salt Lake City, UT 

able to see. And to be around with my 
family and those precious others for a 
lot of July 4ths and Christmases to come. 

This was one heck of a way to start 
spending a day, let alone the whole 
Christmas season, maybe forever, feeling 
sorrier for myself than I ever could 
remember. I felt drowned in deprivation, 

victimized by time. I hated it. 

As usual, it was people who saved me. 
I wrestled myself to the phone, found a 
dear friend dying to put up someone else's 
tree as she never liked to for herself in 
her house alone. I called oldest grand- 
kids Nick and Richard, twelve and ten, 
offered eggnog and the fun of hanging 
ornaments from Siberia before emptying 
the ping pong table for a game. 

In half an hour, all of us were humming 
"Rudolph" and “Away in a Manger" as we 
scurried new candles into old holdings 
and scolded reluctant light clips into 
prickly branches. 

Of course there was not enough time. 

They had to leave, and I had to meet a 
man at my studio to fix my ailing computer 
printer. We left a terrible mess of 
straw from the manger, unusable bows, 
boxes to be loaded back downstairs, the 
half-arranged tree skirt, and stockings. 
But it was all right. That all could be 
cleared up easily. We had launched the 
present season, and they had saved me 
from the past. 

But more than that had happened. By 
evening, when I had been at my keyboard 
finishing Russia, a two-and-a-half-year 
project, and had taken time to be alone 
in a fashion that made sense, I came back 
to the mess cleared up by Mel, home in 
late afternoon from his meeting and keyed 
up by it for new ways to operate his 
business and his life. 

We talked about change, aging and 
spending, mostly related to Christmas, and 
the shutters in the living room that I 
had ordered and had put up without his 
knowing. We had very different ideas 
about spending at any age, always have 
had. He wants to have money to save; I 
figure resources are to spend, personal 
or monetary. But last night I thought in 
my sleep, "Of course that has to be the 
answer to getting up for Christmas in 
whole new ways. I can't expect to face 
any season with the same agenda or expec-— 
tations as I did years ago, even a year 
ago. And mostly it has to do not so much 

with what has changed as with what I have 
to spend and how." 

No, I will not have children to decor- 
ate with, nor my committee of daughters 
to cook with, nor a husband not headed, 

well but nervous even in a time of plenty, 
out the door to the office. Neither will 
I have bendableness to go for the low 
boxes or branches. And certainly I can't 
expect a return in anything but memory of 
other capacities and dears from a past I 
so adore. I am in a new place and time. 
And I'd better look at how I expect to 
spend myself on it before it spends me 
into depletion and tears. 

What I have now is what I have waited 
far too long to harness--a life of my 
own, given me indeed by Grace. What I 
can do is what I can do best, what I have 

learned about from all those sixty-two 
years--using my head and my heart and my 
fingers where my energy and circumstances 
and even temporary incapacity will no 
longer let me be. 

I must let others do what either of us 
might and save myself for what only I can 
do. 1 have loved spending and will con- 
tinue to, but in different ways. I will 
spend now for help to save for myself the 
most precious commodity I have earned and 
have to offer in growing older--know-how 
and the chance to use it as befits what- 
ever time is still there. Gratefully and 
without guilt. Yea, even with a lovely 
modicum of serenity in the means and joy 
of finally being free to choose. 

Of course I can cook if I want to, or 
put up a tree, or clear up a mess. Good- 
ness knows, I've served my apprentice- 
ships, have loved the serving and the 
learning how. But I realize that I'm 
simply accepting now what I've raced 
toward every day of that other lifetime-- 
a chance to be the self that has waited 
to come alive. 

Time is short and days precious. This 
Christmas season I will not do things the 
same as I always have. I will spend 
myself more on ideas and promulgating 
them than on open-face sandwiches and 
distributing them. I will have more 
grandchildren one at a time to talk and 
spree with than in hordes to try to get 
through to. I will enjoy more time year 
round with my family and friends and let 
that be the gift to both them and me at 
Christmas. 

Most of all, I will enjoy the acces- 
sible silence of these years--if the 

Phone doesn't ring--to let my head loose 
and my heart find its way to new settlings 
that I realize I've waited too long to 
explore. 

Most of all, grateful for the resources 
and inclination, I would like to stay 
solvent by spending myself on what is yet 
to come. It just may be the only way to 
grow older without growing old. After 
all, at sixty-two, what in this world do 
I want to save for? 

Today I am young again, intrigued by a 
future that tells me, regardless of any- 
thing, that I would not go back a syl- 
lable. Not even for a Christmas like 
those in our home movies that we never 
seem to have time, even on video now, 

see all the way through. I like now. 
And I love the privilege of getting to be 
in on it alive and almost well--and wiser 
by far that I was thirty-seven years or 
even twenty-four hours ago. 

to 

Come home for Christmas, everyone who 
can. Realizing this is not your home as 
it was, any more than it is mine. You'll 
play your violins, piano, and flute for 
me, and I'll probably cry as I always 
have when you play "Danny Boy" and "Silent 
Night" and "Movin' On." But it will be 
all right. We'll have a just fine time 
together--and apart. And not one tear 
will be for what waits out there for all 
of us--a new year and a new way to go. 
As I'm very certain it was meant to be. 

GRACE UNDER PRESSURE 

Laurel T. Ulrich 
Durham, NH 

It had been one of those Saturdays. 
Picking up Idaho at the vet's had taken 
so long that there was no time to go 

back home again before driving Amy to 
Portsmouth to her Merrie Miss meeting. 
We had an hour's wait in Portsmouth, time 
enough to do a few errands, but I hadn't 
Planned on taking the dog with me. She 
is fourteen years old, getting along in 
years, as they say. Fortunately her 
arthritis kept her from climbing from the 
back of the car all the way into my lap 
as I drove cautiously toward the downtown 
stores, but she did manage to clamber 
from the rear of the station wagon over 
the back seat before she crashed on the 

floor. By the time we returned to the 
meeting house, the car smelled like wet 
dog and the back windows were steamy from 
Idaho's panting. 

Not to be discouraged I persisted in 
making one more stop on the way home. I 
had brought along a scrap of carpet and a 

cushion from my old sofa thinking that I 
might find a piece of fabric to make some 

throw pillows. Sew-fisticated Fabrics has 
first-quality drapery remnants for $2.99 
a yard, and I thought I might find just 

the right thing. My sofa is almost as 
old as the dog and nearly as decrepit. 
Even when it was new the cushions tended 
to slide off onto the floor when someone 
stood up; age had made the problem worse. 

Actually I had been thinking about 
buying a new sofa. We have also been 
thinking about putting our dog "to sleep," 
as they say. Maybe my decision to give 
Idaho another chance (the vet sent us 
home with steroids and a special diet) 
inspired me to live with the sofa a little 
longer. Anyway, I found myself headed for 
the fabric store with renovation in mind. 
Maybe with a little fabric glue and some 
velcro I could keep those cushions where 
they belonged. 

(CONTINUED ON PAGE 19) 
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ONE WOMAN’S PERSPECTIVE 
THE BLIND LADY AND THE PATRIARCH 

She faced the sinking sun and pictured, 
half by memory, a deep red color through 
which green and purple spots floated 
rhythmically, washed with a yellow feather 
repeating itself. "Rest," she told her- 
self. "Relax, rest. You are too old for 
new battles." The feather brushed through 
again. Again. 

"There must be some sort of physical 
explanation, chemical or physical," she 
thought. "Maybe infinitely small fish- 
eyes squirming along?" 

She had survived large and small dis- 
coveries, down to the nth and up to it; 
profound meanings had come into old say- 
ings like "Will wonders never cease?" 

She really saw only colors now, anyway; 
in groups she identified voices as be- 

longing to masses of dark or light pants, 
shirts or vari-colored blouses. 

"Why should sh« invite ne, the Jeade: 

of the opposition, to her meeting? Be- 
cause her grandmother was my closest 
friend? At my aye, she must know; I 
can't be converted." An ancient general 
could not desert her troops. "I suppose 
because people say I've become sort of 
symbol. That's been said even in print." 
Of course, there was also her famous 
sister, Esther Petersen, whose braids, 
grown thinner but still wrapped around 
her head in a coronet that signalled 
"Fair practices, fair prices and wages, 
equality for women." She had been a sort 
of warhorse under Esther's fantastic 
mobility, 

It was time. A car was stopping out 
front. Something at the meeting would 
give her a clue. She felt painfully 
alert, sniffed and wrinkled her nose. 
Had there been time and Esther not on the 
move, she could have sent an alert to 

Washington. Maybe to that other symbol, 
Sonia Johnson; her alert would have sent 
a flutter of ancient petticoats through 
Sonia's rafters. 

She groped for her purse and handker - 
chief. One good thing-~-no more fuss 
about glasses, always getting lost, 

or the case. The bell rang, and she 
moved across the familiar floor, just so 
many steps, and opened the door. 

them 

Luke. Light pants, a dark sweater 
hanging open, then his gruff familiar 
voice. "How nice they sent somebody I 
know," she said. 

He had a certain satiric growl that 
she had always liked, especially along 
with his way of expounding The Truth 
where Utah history was concerned, no 
matter what people wanted to believe. 

"TI was asked to cover the meeting for 
The Herald," he said, taking her arm. 
"Told 'em I might as well cover you." He 
knew exactly how to alert her for the 
last step, for the gutter, a rushing 
little river tonight. He did it with no 

words, no fuss. 

"Good! Pull in your skirt." When he 

had closed the door and come around to 
the driver's side, she said before he 
turned the key, "Wait a minute. You must 
be wondering why me to this one. Well, 
. . « I'm wondering too." 

"That's why I said I'd bring you. Had 
to know. That Literary Club of yours is 
a thin cover for your Mormon Women for 

ERA..." 

She snapped a little. "It's not a 
cover. We say exactly how we feel." 

"Maybe. Maybe not entirely. Maybe a 
few slowies who've been around forever 
just don't always get it." 

They both laughed, good familiar re- 
lieving. "I'm as curious as you are," 
she said then. "Why did she want me to 
come? Daisies for grandmother? She must 
know I'm too old and stiff to learn to 
knuckle." 

"You never learned that when you were 
younger than she is now." She liked that 
chuckle. "Maybe we'll get there on time 
and find out." He started the engine. 
"You did learn that they never give up on 

saving a soul." 

"If I'm not saved at eighty-six, I'll 
never be." 

8 EXPONENT II 

Virginia Sorensen Waugh 
endersonville, NC 

"You're not only saved, they all know 
you're a saviour." it; 

They arrived at the New Campus already. 
She knew how The Hill looked, how it had 
looked when she was eight instead of 
eighty-six. It had been The Academy 
then, with one block of red brick build- 
ings, closed now, people said to become a 
shopping mall or an old folks home (What 
were they called now? Convalescent 
Homes~-a lie; age was not convalescent), 
or maybe torn down to be a recreation 
center. That fine old auditorium could 
have been a live theater; you could really 
hear in it, hear a pin drop as they said 
about the Tabernacle in Salt Lake. She 
hated the high fence around it now, the 
chains on the gates. Now the University 
spread over the foothills; there were 
30,000 students and a stadium that people 
told her proudly was colossal. 

"In fact," Luke was saying, "I've been 
meaning to ask - how about a column 
on you? It's been a long time 
since George died..." 

She spoke shortly because it still hit 
her, a blow to the head and the heart; 
between them she smothered. "I don't do 
much any more, you know that. What would 
you write about?" 

"Well," he glanced sideways, "maybe 
about tonight. You're doing something 
tonight all right." 

She could tell he was grinning; she 
almost knew what he was thinking. Grand 
old girl. They wanted her, even needed 
her, maybe. But nobody would let on. 
And if nobody let on, the whole thing was 
familiar, a question nobody dared either 
ask or answer. Some women like her had 
been free before many had begun to march, 
or talk, or even to squirm much. Anyhow, 
before anybody noticed the women were 
squirming. 

"My wife's really with you now," he 
said and pulled in to a parking place 
that said Reserved, as they had told him 
to, "but it took some doing to get her 
the hell out of the kitchen. Kids are 
gone now and what I want for supper is 
bread and milk. She still asks me some- 
times, 'Then what shall I do?'" 

"She's used to fixing for a family. 
Nothing's harder than freedom." 

"That I wouldn't know." 

"Maybe you'll learn," she thought, as 
he moved around to open her door and give 
her an arm. 

Along a row of dim white circles she 
felt for steps. How many? She had begun 
to dread going out of the house where 
everything was familiar--so many steps to 
the kitchen, the front door, the bottom 
step, the last step. No shocks. But 
Luke guided her better than most, said, 
"Two more," and she heard women gathered 
at a distance and then around her, press-— 

ing by, waiting just behind. 

"You might be the only man," she said. 

"No such luck. I can see a couple. 
Probably Apostles for this one . . 
-anyhow, Bishops." 

They moved ahead into a sounding box 
that she never used to notice because, 
she supposed, she was always talking to 
herself. 

"They told me to bring you right up 
front," he said. 

She could tell that he relished the 
drama of it, being right up front pleased 
him. Guided into a seat, she gripped the 
two arms and waited to feel him settle. 
She was aware of a flash, another. 

"You don't think there are photograph- 

ers... " Her dismay accused him. 

Airy, dismissing, amused. 
‘em." 

"Oh, sure." 
"T didn't bring 

"Luke, I won't be used!" Her whisper 
was intense and angry. 

And he leaned close and said, "You 
tell ‘em!" 

She understood. He knew that she'd 

never say a public word unless it was 

forced from her, not for them. But he 
wanted it. She would simply sit here; 
what else could she do now she had come? 
But she would be a rock and simply let 
them see her being a rock. If she were 
Esther, she might even begin to sing "We 
will not be moved." Yet, she knew her 
strength, all those years of gathering 
experience counted up, and age and famil- 
jarity was formidable. She almost felt 
George, The Judge, beside her, but this 
time his image set her eyes wide open, 
and they did not sting or water. She sat 
like the mountain outside, her head up. 
Dimly, lights gave her a direction, facing 
straight forward and up. 

It was beginning. A man--to show the 
presence of the priesthood, the approval 
of the fatherhood--made the familiar 
inevitable opening prayer. A man made 
the expected introduction. And then the 
woman whom the men had chosen played her 
part. 

"I know this speech," she thought. It 
was as familiar as a family grace--the 
sacred home, the family, the wife and 
mother, a necessary and beloved queen. 
She need not go into the trenches; she 
was protected; she need never fire a gun. 
Giving birth and caring for our children, 
the future is in her hands. Differences, 
beautiful and natural, ordained. What 
privileges to be lost by legislation! 

She did not need the rustling of paper 
to know that the speech was read. Not 
spoken. It had been handed to the poor 
girl, ready for delivery. It was a call, 
a Mission from God Himself. If you were 
being wafted or dragged to heaven on your 
husband's coattails (that was how mother 

used to put it), your children hanging on 
for dear eternal life, you valued a Mis-— 
sion. When you got one, you carried it 
out the best you could. 

Now she understood why she was here 
and settled back upon her rigid spine. 
One concession had been asked for, dis- 
guised. Rather clever. Female beguil- 
ings, even, to be abandoned one day in 
exchange for power. God willing. 

As the words went on, she thought of 

some words toward the end of Virginia 
Woolf's diary, some of the last that she 
had written. Growing old permitted her a 
“growing detachment from the hierarchy, 
the patriarchy." If such a woman needed, 
as she said, "a justification for writing, 
living" then it was in thousands of words 
that seemed written to justify the writing 
and living of all women coming afterward. 

The speaking ended. Much clapping. 
Distinguished visitors were introduced. 
In her turn, she only nodded slightly but 
did not rise into a silent air of ex- 
pectancy that became, after a moment, an 
uncertain applause. Age may claim privi- 
lege, lately even on buses and at moving 
picture houses. Now and then silence was 

eloquent, like death. 

Another man prayed. It was over, the 
audience a muffled stirring behind her. 
She said, "Wait . . . " with a hand on 
Luke's arm. Broken flashing as people 
spoke, came and went, and the room grew 

emptier. 

Her hand encountered another strong 
female hand. How like her mother's voice 
when she was near at hand, friendly and 
familiar, now a little anxious. "Thank 
you for coming. I wanted you so much!" 

She said honestly, "I am glad I came," 
no longer asking why. Between them lay 
the dark female silence, with the husband 
just beyond, waiting to lead the way home. 

"You read well," the old blind woman 

said. 

And the return, breathless, hesitating, 
close. "I tried, you know, I did my 
best. If I had your experience. . . 
When she could choose, she was saying, 
she would do her best again. Another 
way, perhaps even her own. 

" 

“Shall we go?" Luke guided her along 
the aisle. What had he got, how much? 
In the car at last, he began to chant and 
chuckle. "Can't keep ‘em down much long- 
er, brothers, we just can't keep ‘em 
down." 
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JULIE 

When it was time to go braless, 
she went, Sixteen, a good age 
in the 60's. Moving on, Julie 
bought into L.S.D., E.S.T., 

macrame, a little T.M., and being 
in charge of her own body. Out 
of polyester, into ecology, 
stone-ground wheat, bean sprouts. 

After one child and P.E.T., she 
preached Open Marriage. The paternity 

of the next child open to doubt, 
her man gave her the house, and 
after the split of her hyphenated 
surname, she told friends to call 
her Julia. She took courses in 
word processing, dancercized 
three times a week, grew sure 
the lines around her eyes would soften 
when she learned to eat macrobiotically. 

AMELIA 

Amelia lays flat the raglan sleeve, 
draws around it, picks up the front 
to see how much the tuck will take. 
Six pieces traced in newsprint 
and not a stitch ripped from the blouse 
her daughter just bought. 

Making Do was her first lesson 
when she started working out fifty 
years ago. And when she was expecting 

(and waiting her man's divorce), 
she learned that you lie in the bed 
you make. Her sisters long ago 
said to leave him, the kids 
cried the same, but people do 
the best they can, she'd supposed 
then, hasn't changed her mind since. 

Amelia turns off the TV blaring what 
her man cannot hear. Dead to the world 
in his chair, hands resting on doilies 

she crocheted by looking close 
at the neighbor's. Half-deaf 
when he's awake, sight in only one eye. 
And he's got the prostate. 

Amelia covers him with the blue afghan, 
a broomstick design she'd spotted 
in Penney's. And she goes to her sewing 

machine, smiling at the pattern of things. 

DIVESTITURE 

And about all those brethren: 

when Willene investigated the Gospel, she caught 
the bus in Arlington, made one change, rode 
past embassies, and met in a marble building 
where ushers dismissed the congregation, one 
red velvet row at a time, and no babies cried. 

The bishop was hush-hush in the FBI, 
the stake president a multi-millionaire, 
an apostle sat on the stand. Her mission 
president became a General Authority, 
and on the day the Chairman of the U.S. 
Tariff Commission confirmed her, she was asked 
to record patriarchal blessings for the man 
who'd translated the Book of Mormon into Japanese 
while heading that mission. And that day 
she also met the man she'd marry before 
the year's end. One day in the Salt Lake Temple 
intertwined endowment and marriage as if ties 
to God tied one to a man. 

Only when her husband walked off, did she begin 
the divestiture of so many men. Twenty years 
of cutting vestigal ties before the Good News 
that neither Father nor Son can be confined 
by all those brethren. Before the Full News 
that the Mother must wait till enough Saints 
fall to their knees and sanctify themselves 

with right pleas. 

THE TABLE 

The fan moving the New York night 
cannot conceal the sound of someone turning 
and turning in bed. Beth switches on the light, 
and Elise laments, "I've spent years fighting 
the idea of a broken heart and contrite spirit. 
Wouldn't you know that truth would come 
to me through images of gourmet food?" 

"Moses had to see the whole world to realize 
he was nothing. I saw me planning 
a fine meal for a friend. Then I dreamed 
I stood in the grocery line, realizing 
I had no money. The friend paid. 
And, of course, I'd filled too many bags, 
but the friend carried them for me. 
But then there was too much to do, 
and this place is so small and hot, 
so the friend pitched in. Oh, I grated 
fresh ginger, basted cornish hens, 
and set out the finest plates, but I 
could give nothing of my own. And I cried." 

"And then the sequence switched, 
and I learned that being contrite 
is not sackcloth and ashes, after all, 
not sacrifice. I saw a meadow 
with a table so long no one could take 
it all in. The linen was fine, the table heaped 
with clear jellies, glazed meats, 
puddings, berries and clotted cream. 

"Minstrels came by, but they would not eat, 
saying no one spreads a table for second-rate 
musicians. Then well-dressed people 
laughed that a table in a meadow 
is a hoax. And beggars wanted to wash 
their clothes before approaching the feast. 
It was true that no one could bring a thing 
to the feast, but they'd never been expected to. 
Each of them needed only to reach-- 
That was the whole thing, the reach." 

"What about you?" asks Beth, fully awake. 
“You reached to the table didn't you, Elise?" 
"No," Elise cries. "I looked around to ask 
you to go with me, and then I awoke. 
But I'll reach next time, don't you think?" 

Reassuring her, Beth turns out the light. 
But no one in 12N can sleep. Each turns and turns, 
seeing the times she's been afraid to reach, 

seeing changes she must make to accept the feast. 

BLOOD POEM 

Each month she tries to write a blood poem, 
but when the lines won't come, she thinks: 

Lose a week every month, give or take. 
Three months a year. Bleed twelve in fifty 

years. Women should outlive men; it's only fair. 

Some months she swallows calcium by the handful 
to cut the cramping. Today she bought three 
packages of tampons on sale. Designed by a woman 
doctor, the ad claims. Another Madison Avenue lie 
by men trying to plug up women. Making the "tidies"” 
a lifelong affliction: she will not taste food 
with a spoon and then stir with it, won't soak 
clothes in a sink where dishes are washed, 
cannot leave tissues in the bathroom trash. 

And blood smells salty, and so does the fishmarket 
across the street and the subway in August. One 

week of each month she is sick, flushing clot after clot, 
fists clenched at cramps and the thought 
of being strapped, spreadeagled, for a D&C 
and some doctortalking of golf scores. 

And trying to write a blood poem, she remembers 
her first period. They'd gone to Wyoming 
for Christmas, and coming back, sitting between 

her uncle and brother, she felt herself get wet. 
Four hours in the car, and then her mother gave 

her a yellowed belt and small pins, a pad 
of soft cloth. And looked away, saying she'd screamed 
her first time. Thought she was dying. 

And she knew even then that schoolroom 
whispers and crisp words in health texts 
had nothing to do with that thick thing 
between her legs. She'd learned that blood- 
stained pants must be soaked cold. Hot water 
sets blood. Napkins. Tampons. Cold water 
so blood won't set. How can poems come when 
so much time is spent tidying up? How much 
of themselves must women plug, how much 
must they flush, and do the sewers run red, 
do oceans begin and end in the blood drained 
from women, pale at each letting go? 
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FICTION 

WATER MUSIC 

April Perry 

The rain is slushy now. 
Thick snow clots splatting 
against the windshield as 
the car heaves around the 
corner and into the drive- 
way. She pulls herself up 
out of the driver's seat 
and slams shut the door. 
The house is unusually 
dark, the clouds so close 
and heavy make the pink 
bricks gray. The dull 
thumping of her boots on 
the iron stairway agrees 
with the color of the air 
and the feeling in her skin. 

The house smells empty. 
She goes through the laundry 

room past a lifeless pile 
of whites and into the 
kitchen. There's a note on 
the kitchen table. She 
tries to lift it, but this 
morning's orange juice has 
pasted it firmly down. 

"Vicki, I had to go to Salt 
Lake un--" The middle has 
seeped into a fibrous blue and orange 
cloud; the end reads, "--iane is at your 
mother's. Love ya, Bobby" 

The house is full of the kind of cold 
that soaks in through the skin, deep into 
the flesh, stopping just short of the 
bones. A light in the kitchen does noth- 
ing to chase the cold. She flicks the 
thermostat dial up into the eighties with 
her fingernail. On her way back to the 
kitchen, she remembers the caption on the 
cover of a beauty magazine she had seen 
in the break room, "What To Do When Love 
Turns Cold--How To ('Come On, Baby') 

Light His Fire Again." This was printed 
over the left 96%-bare breast of a color- 
less woman with static electricity for 
hair, frozen in a chest-sagging exhale. 

What bothers her most about the picture 
is the thought of the woman's faded-blue, 
almost pupil-less eyes that seemed incap- 
able of penetration--only reflection. A 
shudder in her spine sends the image 
reeling. 

Vicki remembers her last wedding anni- 

versary. In September, it was their 
ninth. Bobby had ordered lobster. His 
face was pure heaven with each bite. He 
said, "This is almost as good as . i 

"What?" 

"Nothing." 

“What!" 

"I was going to say, this is almost as 

good as sex." 

"SSSHHH! Not so loud, dang it, Bobby!" 

He laughed. Vicki caught the woman's 
smile at the next table, red-faced and 
knowing. It really embarrassed Vicki, 

but she had to laugh anyway. She laughs 
again and sips her peppermint tea. She 
pulls off her boots and walks into the 
dusky living room, settles into the love 
seat, draws her feet up under her thighs, 
then drapes her skirt over her knees. 
When he said that he took it back about 
the lobster, they were lying on their 
backs listening to "F.M. 100, your place 
to relax." Their laughter sprinkled the 
air, flowing, comfortable. She felt so 
right. She knew in her heart that that 
was the night she had conceived. Now 
that night seems remote and unbelievable. 

Since the miscarriage three months 

ago, they had not wade love again. Every 

time they got close, she became afraid 
and felt like Bobby was a stranger. His 
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body felt cold, 
his touch. 
flannel to bed every night, and they 
hardly even spoke. 

and her skin jerked at 
The last month she wore heavy 

* * . 

Tomorrow is Fast Sunday. She'll go to 
church. Four pregnant women will bear 
their testimonies about how wonderful it 
is to feel the stirrings of life within 

them. One will say, "I'm taking an anat- 
omy class at the college, and all I can 
think is what a miracle it is creating a 

life and that I'm so thankful that the 
Lord has entrusted me with this great 
responsibility." In the pew behind, a 
bony man with an enormous nose will sing, 
painfully atonally, the words, "How great 
the wisdom and the love that filled the 
courts on high..." The just-slightly- 
too-slow pace of the hymn in combination 
with the hard angle of the light and the 
way it strikes the deacons--haloing a few 
hairs of hunched-over giggling necks-- 
will remind her of Fast Sundays when she 
was a girl and couldn't sit still and 
couldn't wait to get home and eat and 

change clothes and be alone. 

She'll excuse herself, leaving her own 

squirming Diane for Bobby to watch, and 
walk out of the back of the chapel. 
He'll think that she just had to go to 

the restroom. Then she'll walk to the 
edge of the hill where she can see the 
lake flooding over the dikes--so full, 
so, so full--and she can feel the almost- 
springtime noises. The river will wander 

the valley floor like music, so full its 
boiling current slaps at the banks--and 
yet solid, so unbelievably solid; she'll 

think, "Yes, of course, He walked on 
water; of course, He could." She'll see 
the delta, and she'll wish that she could 
be the water; she won't know exactly what 
that means but won't know any other words 
for what she is feeling. 

Dr. Wilson said there was nothing to 
be done--only rest and wait; what's meant 
to happen will happen. "The girls in 
this valley have such a great capacity 
for guilt; they're always trying to figure 
out some way they caused it--but there's 
no way to know what caused it; it's just 
God's way of weeding out the bad babies 
from the good ones--the wheat from the 

chaff." 

Bad babies. She wonders what a bad 

baby is. 

Now her eyes are opened full on the 
room. One foot is half exposed. It's 

cold. She rubs her foot. 
The heat ripples the sheer 
curtains behind the love 
seat. She kneels up and 
pulls the curtain sash. A 
big gray cloud passes in 
front of the house--a bloat- 
ed sperm whale--swift and 
low, then disintegrates. 

Her friend Susan had 
said, "It's one thing you've 
got to realize, Vicki, like 
my doctor said, he said 
that your fertility changes. 
Gary and I have spent seven 
hundred just this month in 
tests and treatments. My 
doctor said that a woman's 
hormonal system is a very 
delicately-balanced machine 
and that the slightest bug 
in the workings can throw 
your fertility off. Anyway, 
we just expect to spend 
several thousand to get 

pregnant again. But it's worth it, don't 
you think?" 

Vicki had wanted to say, "No, you 
don't understand; I'm not like that; I'm 
normal." But she kept quiet and nodded. 

"So, you and Bobby might have to do 
what Gary and I are doing. It's something 
you're going to have to think about sooner 
or later. . . . Did you have the receipts 
for those maternity clothes Bobby bought 

you?" 

Vicki had a sudden impulse to say, 
"Shut up, you bitch." But she just kept 
quiet again. 

"Gary and I are going to try artificial 

insemination next. It's something you 
might want to think about." 

Vicki's heels echoed on Susan's Italian 
ceramic; the heavy oaken door shut hollow. 

On her way out to her car, Vicki felt bad 
because she had never used the word bitch 
before and couldn't understand why it 
popped into her head just then. 

Bobby and Diane had made a cake. It 
was chocolate with white frosting. Bobby 
had written across the top in pink and 
blue letters: HAPPY GESTATION--JUNE 16? 

In the middle were two booties--one pink 
and one blue. The best part, though, was 
the clothes. While they were eating cake 
and drinking milk, Bobby went into the 
laundry room and came back carrying eight 
boxes, wrapped in white with ZCMI stickers 
on the sides. It was wonderful. There 
were two nightgowns, a robe, three dresses 
that didn't look like Relief Society 
social tablecloths like so many maternity 
clothes do, pants, and blouses. Bobby 
really knew how to pick out clothes. 

Every day, Diane asked Vicki about the 

baby, and Vicki explained how tiny the 
baby was and how long it would be before 

the baby would be born. 

When Vicki told Diane that the baby 

was dead, Diane didn't cry; she just went 

into her bedroom and shut the door. When 

Vicki looked in, Diane was sitting on her 

bed with a pile of books in her lap, 

staring at her fingers. Vicki turned on 

the light. Diane said, "Leave the light 

off. I'm just resting." 

These clouds are just a bunch of bad 

babies. They float by, fill the window, 



then melt into the east. Bad babies, 

nothing but bad babies. 

*. * . 

She had to fill out an insurance form. 

The first page was pink, the second, a 

sort of brownish-green, and the third, 

blue. The hospital nurse said, "Sign 

each copy; the carbon doesn't go through 

too good. Okay?" 

The top of the middle section read: 

PHYSICIAN FILL OUT AND SIGN THIS SECTION; 

underneath was written, incredibly clear- 

ly, "Spontaneous abortion." That's all. 

There were ten lines under PHYSICIAN'S 
COMMENTS, but he only filled out one 
third of one line. Spontaneous abortion. 
The thought of the doctor's clean script 
and hygienic signature throws a dull knot 
into her gut. She squirms in the love 
seat, adjusts her legs again, and says 
aloud, "Doctors aren't supposed to write 
like that." Why couldn't he scribble 

like any other doctor. 

* * * 

A small black cloud, so low it slices 
through telephone wires, splits without 
warning, throwing out a fluid white cord 
that solidifies instantly and slams 
against the flowering plum, then sucks 
just as suddenly back into the cloud. 
White blood. The tree flickers like a 
candle, then explodes so unexpectedly 
into flame that the sight of it throws 
Vicki back into the seat. She stares for 
a moment, transfixed, and says absently, 

"I've got to call the fire department." 
She stumbles into the kitchen, picks up 
the telephone receiver, and drops it 
clattering to the floor; she picks it up 
again and hears no dial tone--the mouth-— 
piece is cracked. "Oh, now what will I 
do . . go to the Skidmores, yes, use 

their phone." 

Passing through the living room towards 
the front door, she stops at the sight of 
the flowering plum all blossomed out in 
flames, framed by the picture window's 
easing. The crazy air is flailing once- 
twiggy branches, fleshed out now in a 
skirt of electric wind. 

"God's refining fire." The strangeness 
of the words from her own mouth startles 
her out of the spell and causes a bristly 
tide in her skin to wax and then recede 
just as quickly. She steps into her 
boots, opens the front door, and leaps 
down the stairs. The wind and a few 
wildly spattering drops of frozen rain at 

her back propel her flying over a line of 
rosebushes, pedicured so close to the 
ground that they sit stoically unperturbed 
by the weather. Before she knows it, 
Sister Skidmore is pulling her into the 
house by an arm. In a parting glimpse, 
Vicki sees her tree launch several white 
balloons of fire, fluttering like giant 
petals into the wind and disintegrating. 
She is separated from the tree by this 
absurd regiment of rose bushes, cut almost 
to the quick, jutting so inappropriately 
staid from the black soil. 

"Vicki, you must be freezing! 
right in. 

Come 
I just got off the phone to 

the fire department . there, you can 
hear them coming now. Oh well, thank the 
Lord you weren't in the tree . . . oh, 
dear me, what am I saying! I meant to 
say, thank the Lord it didn't hit the 
house! Ha ha, oh!" 

Bad! cag a alte al 
say, "was lucky, 
around the corner 

Before she could 
the fire engine wheels 
and up in front of her 

house screaming. Three men jump off the 
back; one runs up towards the flowering 
plum tugging a hose. The man at the 
nozzle feeds the fire a column of water. 
Vicki moves out onto the front porch. 
The fire is out. Just like that, and her 
tree is a steaming bunch of soggy twigs. 
Black and dripping. 

They should've let it burn. It should 
have burnt to the ground; it should be a 
black stain on the grass. Instead, it's 
neither here nor there--The Flying 

Dutchman. If you can't count on death, 
what can you trust. 

Vicki thanks the fire chief and Sister 
Skidmore and says goodbye. She is a 
little consoled by the fact that Bobby 
will come home soon and, maybe tomorrow, 

chop it down and cut it up for firewood. 
But the roots. She knows that the roots 
will sprout again. White wood, willowy 
and green, with green leaves and no blos- 
soms; the cheap but hardy root stock will 
sprout again, green and lanky, a shadow 
only of the tree's former springtime 
explosion of pink and crimson. 

It takes some time for Vicki's nerves 
to become calm enough to drive. She 
backs the car to the end of the driveway, 
puts on the emergency brake, and walks 
over to the mailbox. The rain has turned 
to snow--big flakes that float to the 
ground as wistfully as autumn leaves. 

There is no wind. In the mailbox are 
three envelopes, two cards, and a bottle 
of Pert shampoo. On her way back to the 
car, a giant flake does a flip-flop in the 
air and veers, crashing into Vicki's ear. 
She brushes the crystals away from her 
cheek. 

One card reads: "Congratulations, 
MRS. THOMAS! you have already won one 
of the following prizes: 1. a $200,000.00 
dream vacation home in Florida; 2. a new 
1987 Lincoln Continental; 3. a Keystone 
Everflash camera; 4. an all-expense- 

paid three-week vacation for two in 
Greece. Your registered prize number is, 
AK32RYR7-9. Keep this official verifica- 
tion and watch for further prize informa- 
tion! Thank you, MRS. THOMAS! Sincerely, 
Virginia Farnsworth, Executive President, 
General Merchandise Incorporated." The 
second card is a coupon for fifteen cents 
off on a twelve-ounce size of Pert. 

One envelope is a past due notice 
from Mountain Fuel. One is a bill from 
A. Nephi Baillif, DDS PCS PHD, Prosthodon- 
tics. On the back is a little yellow 

smiley face floating over the inscription: 
"HAPPINESS IS A FAMILY WITH GOOD ORAL 

HEALTH." The third envelope is a letter 
from her Aunt Caroline. She is eighty- 
seven and has a hard time writing. Her 
hand usually turns most words into weird 

skinny bolts of lightning. This time her 
writing is smooth. "Dear Vicki, the Lord 
has finally called Jordan home. Don't 
worry about me, I'm just fine. The fune- 
ral will be on Thursday, the fifteenth. 
I'll understand if you can't come. Don't 
be sad; I know Jordan is happy. Love, 
Aunt Carol" 

Vicki leans back into the seat. She 
looks in the rear view mirror. The car 
is billowing a great cloud of steam, 
rising white. Snowflakes disappear into 
the cloud or flit nervously off to the 
side. She turns off the engine. Every- 
thing is quiet; white. 

Jordan died eight months ago, but he 
wasn't allowed to sleep. 
limbo, with an obscene rubber tube jammed 
through his nose into his windpipe. His 

chest rose and fell mechanically regular, 
driven by a green pump against the wall. 
His heart was beating, but his eyes were 
dead, and his lips and his hair. Vicki 
feels relieved that he has finally gone. 

He was kept in 

The snow is sticking everywhere; the 

windshield of the car is almost covered. 
Vicki takes in a deep breath, holds it a 
moment, then lets it go. A long time 
passes before the next breath comes. 
the interval, she can feel her heart 
pumping---surging from her diaphragm up- 
wards into her chest. 

In 

Half way down the hill, the radio, 
operating on a short circuit, fades in. 
" . .« I want muscles, muscles, muscles 
» » . " Vicki slaps the dashboard, and 

it fades back out. 

* * * 

To get to the furniture department, 
she has to pass through INTIMATE APPAREL. 
She sees that the pink lacy almost-nothing 
is on special. She usually tries not to 
look at it when she passes, but this time 

she walks right up and stares the manne- 
quin's plastic navel right in the eye. 
"If only there was a little more to the 
panties," she whispers to herself, then 

heads for the recliners. 

On her break, 
gown, 

she buys the pink night- 
swearing Yolanda to secrecy. 

* * * 

It's nine o'clock, 
when she's sleeping, 

Diane is asleep; 
she's even more an 

angel. Her pillow is veiled in a water- 
fall of almost white, waist-length hair 
that she's "never going to cut until it's 
down to my knees or until I'm eight." 
Vicki fills in the gaps around Diane's 
shoulders and neck with the billowing 
quilt, Diane turns and throws an arm out 
over the top of the bedspread and says, 
irritated, "No, I don't ever change the 
gold ones." 

Bobby hasn't returned yet from showing 
a house in Edgemont. He had said to 
Vicki, "I know they're going to make an 
offer tonight. I just know it. And if 
they don't, I'll either kill them or show 
them that big Grandview house. So, don't 
wait up. If they make an offer, I might 

be a little late." 

Vicki goes into her own bedroom and 
undresses. She picks the pink nightie up 
from the dresser top, holding it deli- 
cately, between a thumb and two fingers 
as if it were an orchid that she is afraid 
of injuring. She puts it on and stands 
in front of a full-length mirror on the 
bedroom door. She feels more than naked 
--embarrassed--but then after a pause 
says, "Well, I guess it's okay." 

She hears the car pull into the garage. 

She throws on a white velour robe and 
slides into bed. F.M. 100 is playing a 
watery version of Handel's Water Music. 
She turns on the lamp and picks up an 
Ensign and a Good Housekeeping; the Ensign 
flips open, and Elder Monson is staring 
at her chest in black-and-white ambiguity. 
She slaps shut the Ensign and trades it 
for an orange flyer on Adult Night Classes 
for the Lakeridge District and then wraps 
herself snugly into the robe and ties the 
belt. 

"Oh, you're still awake." Bobby steps 
into his pajamas. "The Arnolds made an 
offer, but there's no way the Minitrees 
are going to accept what they offered. 
Oh, well." 

As Bobby slides in next to Vicki, she 
grasps his arm and holds it tight. He 
kisses her, and they embrace. He slips 
his hand into her robe and touches her 
shoulder. Vicki feels her chest swell 
open like a wave then wash back and snap 
shut. Bobby's hand feels cold. She 
pulls him closer and holds tight like a 
scared child with the feeling that if she 
lets go, she'll fall into a hole and keep 
falling forever. 

Vicki sleeps first, so she doesn't 
feel Bobby's arms slacken and fall away 
from her body when he sleeps. 

* * * 

It's 3:00 A.M. Vicki feels like liquid 
lead. She pours over the side of the bed 
and goes into the bathroom to brush her 

teeth. She braces her arms on the sink 
and looks at her eyes in the mirror; they 
are so deep, so dark, like green water. 
It's almost like looking into another 
person's eyes. The other person turns 
her head slightly and bores a stare into 
Vicki's head. Her mind feels lit like a 
television screen's afterglow in the 
dark. The light gathers, peaks, and 
subsides like an orgasm. This is’a 
revelation, she thinks, but can't take it 
any further. A glimpse of a song flies 
through her head: "If you could hie to 
Kolob . . . " Was it hie or hike? She 
decides it must be hike. 

Vicki's head shivers and starts a 
near-convulsion down her back and legs. 
She bears down hard and catches herself, 
then walks down the hall past Diane's 
room; Diane is asleep with a naked doll 
bent double in the crook of her arm. 

She looks at Bobby. 
shoulder and the way it 
the hollow place behind 
then decelerates at the neck into a soft 
curve is like the light in the mirror--a 
revelation -one she thinks she under- 
stands. 

The slope of his 
drops down into 
his collar bone 

Bobby turns in his sleep. His hand 
rests on Vicki's arm. Bobby's hand feels 
warm. 
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The following is the 
edited-for-space-only version 
of the speech that Susan Howe 

gave on Saturday evening 

of the Exponent II reunion 

held last July. 
We have had so many 

requests for copies 
of that speech 

that we felt all of you 
would enjoy reading it. 

In John Milton's Paradise Lost, one of 
the attributes of God is that God creates. 
Satan uncreates or destroys; God never 

does. In the war in heaven, as presented 

in this poem, Satan is jealous that Christ 
has been set above him and rebels because 
of his pride. God doesn't destroy Satan; 
God banishes him and his followers to 
hell and then creates the earth and human 
beings to inhabit it. God defeats Satan 
because God is able to create more and 
more and Satan can only destroy. 

Some of Christ's teachings in the 
Sermon on the Mount (Matthew 5:38-41) 

seem to be based on the principle that it 
is godlike to create: 

Ye have heard that it hath been 
said, An eye for an eye, and a tooth 
for a tooth: 

But I say unto you, That ye resist 
not evil: but whosoever shall smite 
thee on thy right cheek, turn to him 
the other also. 

And if any man will sue thee at the 
law, and take away thy coat, let him 
have thy cloak also. 

And whosoever shall compel thee to 
go a mile, go with him twain. 

To take an eye in retribution for an eye 
that has been lost is not a creative act; 
it destroys another eye. Christ recom— 
mended, instead of this course, to “resist 
not evil," to turn away from evil and 
instead of trying to destroy what is 
evil, to act in creating what is good. 
By the ancient Roman law under which the 
Jews lived, any Roman citizen could compel 
a Jew to give up his coat or to accompany 

him for one mile. Those were not creative 
acts; they were involuntary servitude. 
But to do good to the Roman citizen by 
giving him one's cloak as well as one's 
coat or by offering to accompany him a 
second mile was to offer a voluntary act 
of goodness, an individual creative gift. 

Christ was asking us to create rather 
than to destroy, to do good rather than 
to do evil. That is why revenge is not 
of God: it is to set out to destroy what 
has hurt us, to pay back, and it is not 
godlike to destroy. 

The idea that God creates rather than 
destroys is even more important from a 
Mormon perspective. Because we are here 
to learn to become like God, like our 
Heavenly Father and Mother, we must learn 
to create as they create. Obviously the 
greatest, opportunity we have to do this 

is to have children and raise them, to 
share in the responsibility for creating 

other living souls who are also in the 
image of our Heavenly Parents. But that 

is not the only way of creating. We only 
have to look at the world to see the 
infinite variety and beauty of God's 
creations--the colorful pocket of a snap- 
dragon, the bristling purple ball that is 
the flower of the thistle, the whorl of 
the pattern of seeds in a giant sunflower, 
the smooth, rich color of a new horse 
chestnut, the delicate fronds of a Boston 
fern, the grandeur of a four-hundred- 
foot-tall redwood tree. And think of how 
varied and unique the animals are, from 
the microscopic paramecium to a bright 
yellow swallowtail butterfly to an undu- 

lating filmy pink jellyfish to a desert 

prairie dog toa night-stalking jaguar. 

Even from the patterns of clouds in the 

sky we should learn that there is no 

limit to what we can create. Indeed, the 

Doctrine and Covenants scripture about 

our responsibility to create should have 

a central meaning in our lives: 



For behold, it is not meet that I 

should command in all things; for 

{he or she] that is compelled in all 

things, the same is a slothful and not 

a wise servant; wherefore [he or she] 

receiveth no reward. 

Verily I say [men and women] should 

be anxiously engaged in a good cause, 

and do many things of their own free 

will, and bring to pass much righteous-— 

ness; 

For the power is in them, wherein 
they are agents unto themselves. And 
inasmuch as [men and women] do good 
they shall in nowise lose their reward. 

Doctrine and Covenants 58: 26-28 

I have included both genders in this 

scripture so that we will specifically 

think of ourselves as included in its 

counsel, so that we will consider that 

each of us, individually, has power within 

her to create much that is good and so 

that we will consider that each of us is 

creative. 

Generally, we limit what we understand 

as creative to artists, musicians, poets, 

and to the one individual in our wards who 

always seems to have ideas. When there is 

a roadshow to be written, we say, "Oh, ask 

Catherine; she's so creative." We say the 

same thing when there is a ward banquet to 

be organized, a social relations lesson to 

be taught, or a program for Primary, Young 

Women, or the 4th of July to be prepared. 

Such labelling may get us out of a lot of 

work, but it locks us into a limited under- 

standing of what is creative, as well as 

putting a great deal of pressure on those 

individuals who are known as "creative." 

And not to think of ourselves as crea- 
tive is to fail to recognize that we are 
actually creating much of the time. We 

each have a certain number of resources 
to work with, and we use those resources 
in original, personal ways. We create 
our homes; we create our appearances by 

what clothes we choose to wear and how we 
put them together. We create meals. We 
create an atmosphere by our very presence. 

We even, to some extent, create our bodies 

by what we put in them and how we exer— 
cise. We create our very identities. I 
once heard--and have long remembered-- 
that who you are and what you look like 
at twenty doesn't really count because 
that is what nature has made of you. 
What counts is who you are and what you 
look like from the time you are forty on 
because that is what you have made of 
yourself. 

We need only to look around us to 
realize how women are creative--and how 
many ways there are to be creative. 
There are as many examples as there are 
individuals; we are all creative. And 
we continue to learn about creativity 
throughout our lives. Because creativity 
is an attribute of God, the more we cre- 
ate, the more we can learn to be like our 
Heavenly Parents--if we create as they 
create. 

I want to be a novel writer when I 
grow up, so I have long asked myself if I 
have any creative talent at writing. I 
can put words together in interesting, 
readable sentences, but so can journal-— 
ists. That's not enough. Because I have 
never written a novel, I don't know if -L 

can write one. Sometimes I think that I 
will be able to, but more often I think 
that I won't. I torture myself wondering 
if I've done the right thing by quitting 
my perfectly good job and leaving all my 
perfectly wonderful friends in Boston to 
move to Denver where, at the time I came, 
I knew no one but where there was a writ- 
ing program that wanted me. I expressed 
my fear of inadequacy to Wayne Taylor, 
the only other Mormon in my writing 
program. "I don't know if I have any 
talent," I said. 

"But," he answered, “you nominate 
yourself to be a creative person." The 
importance of doing just that has struck 
me, particularly as I have come to realize 
that I, you, all of us, are creating all 
the time without calling ourselves crea- 
tive. Anything that we create--including 
our lives and our identities--will be 
better, it seems to me, if we consciously 
think of ourselves as creative people 
because we will bring a fuller intelli- 
gence, imagination, and enthusiasm to the 
task. We will bring something that is 
essentially our selves to it, and that 
will affect the outcome. 

Another reason that it is vital to 
take on ourselves the label of "creative 
person" is that it will develop in us a 
habit of creativity. The reason that 
dramatists, poets, musicians, and artists 
are the ones who always speak or write on 
creativity is that creativity is so es- 
sential to their work that it becomes 
natural to them as a way of life; it 
spills into everything they do. They 
have to think about creativity, and be- 

cause they do so, 
creative. 

they become even more 

In our lifetimes we can't create every- 

thing there is to create; we simply don't 

have the time. We have to make choices. 
It seems to me that what one should con- 

"... You have to realize 

that after you 

set the goal, 

everything on earth 

will conspire 

to prevent you 

from reaching it.” 

centrate on creating depends on what one 
enjoys, values, and has an abiding inter- 
est in. We should place our creative 
energies into what is vital to us, what 
keeps us alive. That will be different 
for each individual. For one of my 
friends, it is painting unbelievably 
beautiful needlepoint canvases. For my 
sister, it is math. For my friend Susan 
Wakefield, it is the management of a 
business or other organization, and for 
Laurel Ulrich and Linda Newell, it is 
historical research and writing. 

A distinction needs to be drawn in our 
minds between what we have to create and 
what we choose to create. Because of the 
love and respect that we have for our 
families, church, and community, we have 

made choices that require us to be respon- 
sible for certain tasks and assignments. 
Our lives will be richer if we carry out 
those tasks creatively. But we also need 
to remember that each of us has limited 
time and resources. Too often what we 
have to create eliminates the opportunity 
to create what we want to create--what is 
vital to us. The word vital comes from 
the Latin root that means "life." What 
is vital to us, again, is what keeps us 
alive and is probably the very best that 
we have to offer. It is not selfish to 
take some time to create what we want to 
create; it is the best we have to give. 
Furthermore, because each of us is of 
immeasurable value and is accountable for 
her own life, we each have the right to 
choose how we will contribute and the 
responsibility to give the best gifts 

that we have to offer. 

Ten or eleven years ago in Washington, 
D.c., I heard a fireside talk that changed 
my life. The speaker, an attorney, dis- 
cussed how to succeed in your profession. 
He said that the first thing you have to 
do is to set a goal. But then, and even 
more important, he said, you have to 
realize that after you set the goal, 
everything on earth will conspire to 
prevent you from reaching it. His message 

was that you have to put yourself in 
control of your life rather than to let 

others control it. 

The speaker said that he gave the same 
talk to law students every year. He 
told them to set aside three hours each 
week--the same time, the same place every 
week--to study the area of the law that 
they planned to specialize in. Then at 
graduation, they could say, "I may not 
have worked on the law review, but I know 
everything there is to know about water 
law (or tax law, or whatever they chose) 

to study)." He said that he must have 
given that talk to over five hundred 
students, but only one actually carried 
out his advice, and in five years this 
man was making $500,000 a year as a patent 
attorney. 

Whether money is the necessary measure 
of success is debatable, but the princi- 
ples of self-discipline and self-respect 
inherent in his advice are not. It is 
disturbing to me that I live up to what 
others ask of me but that I often don't 
live up to what I ask of myself. When I 
have a job, I am an excellent employee, 
often putting in much more time on my 
work than is minimally required. When I 
have an obligation to others, I almost 
always carry it out. But when the obli- 
gation is to myself ("I will get up and 

write one hour every morning," for in- 
stance), I let anything and everything 
keep me from it, including something as 
ultimately meaningless as staying up late 
to watch television. Many of my oppor- 
tunities to create what I want to create 
I waste because I haven't learned to 
respect myself as highly as I respect 
everyone else. 

Other things besides self-discipline 
may keep one from creating. Attitudes, 
both internal and external, may get in 
the way. Virginia Woolf explained one of 
the attitudes that affected her in her 
essay "Professions for Women." Ms. Woolf 
had just begun writing; the assignment 
before her was to write a review of "a 
novel by a famous man." This is what she 

said: 

. . While I was writing this review, 
I discovered that if I were going to 
review books I should need to do battle 
with a certain phantom. And the phan- 
tom was a woman, and when I came to 
know her better I called her after the 
heroine of a famous poem. The Angel 
in the House. It was she who used to 
come between me and my paper when I 
was writing reviews. It was she who 
bothered me and wasted my time and so 
tormented me that at last I killed 
her. You who come of a younger and 
happier generation may not have heard 
of her--you may not know what I mean 

by the Angel in the House. I will 
describe her as shortly as I can. 
was intensely sympathetic. She was 
immensely charming. She was utterly 
unselfish. She excelled in the diffi- 
cult arts of family life. She sacri- 
ficed herself daily. If there was a 
‘chicken, she took the leg [or the 
wing!]; if there was a draught she sat 
in it--in short she was so constituted 
that she never had a mind or a wish of 
her own, but preferred to sympathize 
always with the minds and wishes of 
others. Above all--I need not say 
it--she was pure. Her purity was 
supposed to be her chief beauty--her 
blushes, her great grace. In those 
days--the last of Queen Victoria-- 

every house had its Angel. And when I 
came to write I encountered her with 
the very first words. The shadow of 
her wings fell on my page; I heard the 
rustling of her skirts in the room. 

She 

Directly, that is to say, I took my 
pen in hand to review that novel by a 
famous man, she slipped behind me and 
whispered: "My dear, you are a young 
woman. You are writing about a book 

that has been written by a man. Be 
sympathetic; be tender; flatter; de- 
ceive; use all the arts and wiles of 
our sex. Never let anybody guess that 
you have a mind of your own. Above 
all, be pure." And she made as if to 
guide my pen. I now record the one 
act for which I take some credit to 
myself. ‘ I turned upon her and 

caught her by the throat. I did my 
best to kill her. My excuse, if I 
were to be had up in a court of law, 
would be that I acted in self-defence. 
Had I not killed her she would have 
killed me. She would have plucked the 
heart out of my writing. For, as I 
found, directly I put pen to paper, 
you cannot review even a novel without 
having a mind of your own, without 
expressing what you think to be the 
truth about human relations, morality, 
sex. And all these questions, accord- 
ing to the Angel in the House, cannot 
be dealt with freely and openly by 
women: they must charm, they must 
conciliate, they must--to put it blunt- 
ly -tell lies if they are to succeed. 
Thus, whenever I felt the shadow of 
her wing or the radiance of her halo 
upon my page, I took up the inkpot and 
flung it at her. She died hard. Her 
fictitious nature was of great assis-— 
tance to her. It is far harder to 
kill a phantom than a reality. She 
was always creeping back when I thought 
I had dispatched her. Though I flatter 
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myself that I did kill her in the end, 
the struggle was severe; it took much 
time that had better have been spent 

upon learning Greek grammar; or in 

roaming the world in search of adven- 
tures. But it was a real experience; 
it was an experience that was bound to 
befall all women writers at that time. 
Killing the Angel in the House was 
part of the occupation of a woman 
writer. 

There are other such phantoms that try 
to keep us from creating what we want to 
create, often phantoms imposed upon us by 
others, I remember that when my roommate 
Lynda Kasper was applying to medical 
school, one of the young men in our ward 
felt it to be his duty to take her aside 
and ask her if she really understood the 
implications of what she was doing. Even 
the man she was dating asked what she 
would do about medical school if she were 
to marry. The message from both of these 
men was that if a woman tries to have a 
Career, especially as a doctor, no one 
will marry her. I have heard similar 
stories from a woman who is an actress 
and a woman in business. 

In the case of married women, families, 
however well-meaning they may be, often 

impose guilt when their chief caretaker-- 
Mother--tries to do something for herself. 
Creative activities often require solitude 
and silence, and it is hard for husbands 
and children to understand why Mom wants 
to go off by herself into a room where 
she can't talk to anyone, just so that 
she can sit in front of a typewriter, a 

loom, or a ledger. Consciously or sub- 
consciously, they ask themselves, "Why 
would Mom rather do something by herself 
when she could be with us?" It hurts 
their feelings. Consequently, it is hard 
for families to value Mother's creative 
activities. For both married and single 
women, then, a certain independence, 
toughness of spirit, and vision of what 
one is trying to accomplish are required 
to stand up to these phantoms of disap- 
proval. 

Once one has dispatched the phantoms-—-— 
or at least locked them up in the closet-- 
one comes to the actuality of the creative 
process. And the key to that process, in 
my opinion, is humility. Everything 
about creating requires humility. 

First of all, one must serve an ap- 
prenticeship. Simply wanting to create 
is not doing it. When one begins, one is 
a beginner, and pride is exacted before 
one improves. What that price is has 
been exquisitely expressed by T.S. Eliot 
in the "East Coker" poems of the Four 
Quartets: 

You say I am repeating 

Something I have said before. I shall 
say it again 

Shall I say it again? 
arrive there, 
arrive where you are, 

where you are not, 
You must go by a way wherein there 

is no ecstasy. 
order to arrive at what you do not 
know 
You must go by a way which is the 

way of ignorance. 

In order to 

To to get from 

In 

In order to possess what you do not 

possess 
You must go by the way of dispos- 

session. 
order to arrive at what you are not 
You must go through the way in which 

you are not. 
And what you do not know is the only 

thing you know 
And what you own is what you do not own 
And where you are is where you are not. 

In 

In order to be able to create, then, we 
must accept the ignorance and disposses- 
sion that are a part of learning to cre- 
ate. We have to give up everything that 
is safe and well-known and comfortable 
and move to experiences that are not 
easily predictable, experiences at which 
we may fail. It takes courage to try 
when it is possible to fail, and only 
humility can help us to accept these 
conditions of creating. 

Do you remember, from your childhood, 
how terrifying it was to try something 
new for the first time--to jump into the 
deep end of the swimming pool, to ride a 
bike, to perform in a dance or piano 
recital, or to speak in church? As 
adults, we don't do things that are en- 
tirely new as often, so we forget what it 
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"Not to think of ourselves as creative 

is to fail to recognize that we are 

actually creating much of the time." 

is to experience that kind of fear. But 
that same, exquisite fear is always there 
as one begins to create, and somehow one 

has to accept and yet surpass that fear, 
knowing that it never goes away, that it 
is always a part of creating. Flannery 
O'Connor, near the end of her career, 
wrote: 

I've been writing eighteen years 
and ['ve reached the point where I 
can't do again what I know I can do 
well, and the larger things I need to 
do now, I doubt my capacity for doing. 

To create is to attempt to surpass what 
one has done before, and there is always 
fear in that. 

What helps me to deal with that fear 
is a statement made by Bin Ramke, a fine 
contemporary poet, in a poetry workshop I 

attended last year. One day in class he 
said, "Anything that is worth doing is 
worth doing poorly." That helped me 
realize several things: that it is usual- 
ly the case that we have to do something 
poorly before we can learn to do it well, 
that if one doesn't risk doing something 
poorly one will never improve, and that 
practice--often excruciating practice--is 
required to succeed. 

Anything that is worth doing must be 

done poorly and then must be done again 
and again and again. One should never 
underestimate the work that is required 
to improve. A friend of mine, an artist 

who is concentrating on figure drawing, 
told me of trying to copy two Degas fig- 
ures. He said that they look simple--as 
if they were hurriedly drawn, and perhaps 
they were--but are really very complex. 
The bodies in Degas drawings are always 
in unusual positions that are very hard 
to duplicate. My friend took three hours 
to complete these Degas copies, and then 
he read the introduction of the book he 
was working from. It stated that Degas 
did eight figure drawings a day throughout 
his career, just for practice! 

When I asked Emma Lou Thayne if she 
would write the "West" column for the 
"East and West" section of Exponent II, 
she said that she would enjoy it--in 
fact, that she wrote an essay every morn- 
ing to warm up as she began her day's 
writing! It is astonishing to realize 
how hard creative people work to achieve 
what they achieve. Nothing is simply 
given; it is--as are most worthwhile 
things in life~-earned by incredible 
effort. As Flannery O'Connor said about 
writing: " . . . all writing is painful 
and. . if it is not painful then it is 
not worth doing." The same is true of any 

endeavor: If it is not painful, it is 
not stretching you and making you grow, 
and therefore it is not worth doing. 

Another aspect of the humility required 
to create is that one must respect, learn 
from, and master what has been done before 
by others. We have two ways to learn in 
this life--by trial and error and by 
studying what others have learned. There 
simply isn't time for us to make all the 
mistakes that have already been made. It 
is such a shortcut in terms of possible 
accomplishment, though not in terms of 
effort, to study what others have learned. 
It is vital that a writer read constantly; 
I have been told that I should read at 
least one novel a week. We have all seen 
artists in galleries attempting to copy 

masterpieces. Trying to move from the 
position of novice to that of master, one 
has to learn what it is to be a master. 
Then, too, in terms of craft and style, 
by studying in this way, one learns what 
one accepts and what one rejects as a 

basis to work from. 

Once one has mastered the craft of 
one's art, it is essential to be true 
to oneself. This is probably the most 
difficult aspect of humility. In 1948, 
when Flannery O'Connor was in her last 
year of graduate school, she received the 
Rinehart-Iowa Fiction Award for her novel- 

in-progress Wiseblood. Rinehart had 
first option to publish the novel, but 
the editor-in-chief wanted to change the 
novel substantially. He wrote a con- 
descending letter to Ms. O'Connor, re- 
marking that she seemed like a "straight 
shooter" and that he'd explain what was 
wrong with her novel. This is her re- 
sponse to her agent: 

I received Selby's [Rinehart's 

editor-in-chief] letter today. Please 
tell me what is under this Sears 
Roebuck Straight Shooter approach. I 
presume Selby says either that Rinehart 
will not take the novel as it will be 
if left to my fiendish care (it will 

be essentially as it is), or that 
Rinehart would like to rescue it at 
this point and train it into a conven- 
tional novel. 

The criticism is vague and really 
tells me nothing except that they 
don't like it. I feel the objections 
they raise are connected with its 
virtues, and the thought of working 
with them specifically to correct 
these lacks they mention is repulsive 
to me. The letter is addressed to a 
slightly dim-witted Camp Fire Girl, 
and I cannot look with composure on 
getting a lifetime of others like them. 

And to her former teacher at the Univer- 
sity of Iowa, Paul Engle, she wrote: 

To develop at all as a writer I 
have to develop in my own way. The 
108 pages are very angular and awkward 
but a great deal of that can be cor- 
rected when I have finished the rest 
of it--and only then. I will not be 
hurried or directed by Rinehart. I 
think they are interested in the con- 
ventional and I have had no indication 
that they are very bright. I feel the 
heart of the matter is they don't care 
to lose $750 (or as they put it, Seven 
Hundred and Fifty Dollars). 

If they don't feel I am worth giving 
more money to and leaving alone, then 
they should let me go. other publish- 
ers, who have read the two printed 
chapters, are interested. Selby and I 
came to the conclusion that I was 

"prematurely arrogant." I supplied 
him with the phrase. 

However stubborn and immovable Flannery 
O'Connor sounds, she was right in trusting 
her own talent and not letting those who 

didn't understand her work try to change 
it. _She did take advice and learn from 
associates whom she trusted. Sally Fitz- 
gerald, who edited her letters, wrote 
about her: 

However inordinate her self-confidence 
seemed, she never failed to send her 
manuscript drafts to those of her 
friends whom she felt understood what 
she was trying to do, and whose liter- 
ary judgment she respected. There is 
continual discussion of work-in-prog- 
ress throughout the letters over the 
years, and she was always open to 
suggestion or instruction, and almost 
always acted upon any advice that 
helped her to improve a particular 
piece of writing. She had the true 
humility that is based on a just 
assessment of one's own worth. She 
¢Gertainly knew hers, and at the same 
time knew that it could always be 
increased by a willingness to learn. 

"A just assessment of one's own worth" is 
key. We should always respect ourselves 
and our creative ideas and ask ourselves, 
when advice or criticism is offered, 
“Will this advice subvert my work from 
the goals I see for it or will it help me 
achieve those goals more fully?" That 
requires a deep understanding of oneself 
that can only be achieved through humil- 
ity. Flannery O'Connor had that humility. 
One of her finest stories is "Good Country 
People." She wrote it in just a few days 
and sent it off to her editor, Robert 
Giroux. He suggested that she reintroduce 
two of the characters from the story at 

the end to diffuse the tension and provide 

a sense of denouement. She wrote a new 

ending right away and sent it to him. 

Ms. O'Connor was open to suggestions and 

comments, but she had to be--first of 
all--true to her own vision. 

It is only by being true to oneself 
that one can achieve really significant 
work. Georgia O'Keeffe, who died in the 
spring of 1986, influenced the direction 



of American art. Much of that influence 
may be traced back to the experience she 
describes here: 

It was in the fall of 1915 that I 
first had the idea that what I had 
been taught was of little value to me 
except for the use of my materials as 
a language--charcoal, pencil, pen and 
ink, watercolor, pastel, and oil. I 
had become fluent with them when I was 
so young that they were simply another 
language that I handled easily. But 

what to say with them? I had been 
taught to work like others and after 
careful thinking I decided that I 
wasn't going to spend my life doing 
what had already been done. 

I hung on the wall the work I had 
been doing for several months. Then I 
sat down and looked at it. I could 
see how each painting or drawing had 
been done according to one teacher or 
another, and I said to myself, "I have 
ideas so near to me--so natural to my 

way of being and thinking that it 
hasn't occurred to me to put them 

down." I decided to start anew--to 
strip away what I had been taught--to 
accept as true my own thinking. This 
was one of the best times of my life. 
There was no one around to look at 
what I was doing--no one interested-- 
no one to say anything about it one 
way or another. I was alone and sin- 

gularly free, working into my own, 
unknown--no one to satisfy but myself. 
I began with charcoal and paper and 
decided not to use any color until it 
was impossible to do what I wanted to 
do in black and white. I believe it 
was June before I needed blue. 

There is in each of us that which is 
individual, true, and unique, that which 
we must finally trust. Having mastered 
the craft as much as possible, we must 
finally turn inward and discover our own 
center. Henri Matisse wrote in his book 
of cut-out prints entitled Jazz: 

A new painting should be a unique 
thing, a birth bringing a new face 
into the representation of the world 
through the human spirit. The artist 
should call forth all of his energy, 
his sincerity, and the greatest pos- 
sible modesty in order to push aside 
during his work the old cliches that 
come so readily to his hand and can 
suffocate the small flower which itself 
never turns out as one expected. 

Not even this trust in one's own vision 
is enough. Besides being true to oneself, 
a greater humility is required: to rec- 
ognize that our most valuable creations 

will always be beyond our actual capabil- 
ities. There are powers beyond us that 
influence what we can do--the power of 
the human spirit, as Matisse calls it, 

and the power of the Holy Ghost. In any 
ultimately creative effort--art, fiction, 
music, or the more important work of 
creating ourselves-—-both must be involved. 
To quote Matisse again: 

A musician once said: In art, 
truth and reality begin when one no 
longer understands what one is doing 
or what one knows, and when there 
remains an energy that is all the 
stronger for being constrained, con- 
trolled, and compressed. It is there- 
fore necessary to present oneself with 
the greatest humility: white, pure, 
and candid with a mind as if empty, in 
a spiritual state analogous to that of 
a communicant approaching the Lord's 
Table. Obviously it is necessary to 
have all of one's experience behind 
one, but to preserve the freshness of 
one's instincts. 

Do I believe in God? 
am working. When I am submissive and 
modest, I feel myself to be greatly 
helped by someone who causes me to do 
things which exceed my capabilities. 

Yes, when I 

These quotations tell us that we are 
important in creating. We are not noth- 
ing. To create we must have our exper- 

iences behind us, and we must preserve 
the freshness of our instincts. But we 
are not all. We must have a contact with 
and respect for the human spirit and the 

depth and height possible to it, and with 
that firmly in mind, we must respect the 
power of inspiration that is the actual 
muse and that will help us create what is 

true and worthwhile--of a dance, a poem, 
or anything else we choose to create. 

To accept the fear and hard work of 
creating, to learn from others, to be 

true to one's own vision, and to realize, 
humbly, that one must work beyond oneself 
and trust the power of the human spirit 
and the power of the Holy Ghost for assis-— 
tance are necessary aspects of the great- 
est creations. They result in works that 
ring true to those who experience them. 
In A Room of One's Own, Virginia Woolf 
explains that kind of creative truth in 
novels: 

The wonder is that any book holds 

together for more than a year 
or two, or can possibly mean to the 
English reader what it means for the 
Russian or the Chinese. But they do 
hold together occasionally very re- 
markably. And what holds them together 
in these rare instances of survival 

. is something that one calls 

integrity, though it has nothing to do 
with paying one's bills or behaving 
honourably in an emergency. What one 
means by integrity, in the case of the 
novelist, is the conviction that he 
gives one that this is the truth. 
. . . Nature seems, very oddly to have 
provided us with an inner light by 
which to judge of the novelist's in- 
tegrity or disintegrity. Or perhaps 
it is rather that Nature, in her most 
irrational mood, has traced in invisi- 

ble ink on the walls of the mind a 
premonition which these great artists 
confirm; a sketch which only needs to 
be held to the fire of genius to become 
visible. When one so exposes it and 
sees it come to life one exclaims in 
rapture, But this is what I have always 
felt and known and desired! And one 
boils over with excitement, A 
shutting the book even with a kind of 
reverence as if it were something very 
precious. ... 

Humility must be remembered and accepted 
again and again and again if one hopes to 
create with integrity. The experience of 
creating is always new and always diffi- 
cult, because if one repeats what one has 

done before, one is following a pattern 
and no longer creating. T.S. Eliot, 
again from "East Coker" of the Four 
Quartets, explains; - 

There is, it seems to us, 
At best, only a limited value 
In the knowledge derived from experi- 

ence. 

The knowledge imposes a pattern, 

falsifies, 
For the pattern is new in every moment 
And every moment is a new and shocking 
Valuation of all we have been... . 
The only wisdom we can hope to acquire 
Is the wisdom of humility; humility is 

and 

endless. 

Like life, creating is painful, terri- 
fying, exhilarating, demanding, and of 
inestimable value. But it does exact its 
costs, costs that must be accepted in 
order to progress. I keep the following 
quotation from Mark Helprin's Winter's 
Tale on my bulletin board to help me 
remember what life and creating require: 

No one ever said that you would live 
to see the repercussions of everything 
you do, or that you have guarantees, 
or that you are not obliged to wander 
in the dark, or that everything will 
be proved to you and neatly verified 
like something in science. Nothing 
is: at least nothing that is worth- 
while. I didn't bring you up only to 
move across sure ground. I didn't 
teach you to think that everything 
must be within our control or under- 
standing. Did I? For if I did, I was 
wrong. If you won't take a chance, 
then the powers you refuse because you 
cannot explain them, will, as they 

say, make a monkey out of you. 

To create beauty and goodness in things 
that are of lasting value to us is an 
essential part of becoming like our 
Heavenly Father and our Heavenly Mother. 
As we begin a new creation, we can never 
know what it will finally be, even though 
we have a certain vision in mind. As we 
work, however, we find that inspiration 
gives variety and depth to the creation 
that we could never anticipate, that the 
creation finally becomes itself and only 
in a secondary capacity something we have 
made. But the making is vital, for in 
doing it, we learn a little more about 
who we are, about what matters, about 
truth. 

Sisters 

Help 
The following letter calls for the support 
or advice of other readers. If you feel 
you can offer some assistance to the 
sister who wrote this letter, please 
address your letters to "Sisters Help." 

My husband was called to be a bishop 
less than a year ago, and I feel like I 
have been in hell ever since. I will 
consider it an accomplishment if we make 

it to the one-year anniversary of his 
calling without a resignation, divorce, 
or severe mental illness. 

We have six young children and have 
struggled financially since we were mar- 
ried. My husband's occupation is ex- 

tremely stressful, and he often works 
after hours and on weekends to augment 

his salary. Even with his efforts 
and my part-time job, life is indeed a 
struggle at best. The addition of this 
horrendous Church responsibility has 
brought more pain, contention, and de- 
pression than anything we have ever en- 
countered. 

I'm sure my husband's responsibilities 
are normal routine for most bishops (i.e., 
lengthy phone calls at all hours of the 
day and night, the pressure to attend 
every meeting and activity planned by 
every organization, constant lists of 
demands from the stake and Church hierar- 
chy, etc., etc.), but I find it completely 
overwhelming. I have become a non-entity. 
People in the ward hardly know what to ~~ 
say to me and usually don't. In an effort 
to protect other people's "confidences," 
my husband has totally alienated me. I 
might as well be a single parent; at 
least that way I wouldn't have to put up 
with the phone calls, the secrecy, and 
the endless disruption of our family 
routine. I've even sunk to the point of 
hoping for a job transfer or a severe 
illness--anything to end this terrible 
daily grind. 

I recently spent some time visiting a 
woman whose husband had just been called 
as a stake president. I had noticed on 
the morning of stake conference as they 
read the names of the new presidency that 
this sister was crying--and it was not 
from joy. She was very open during our 
visit -haring the pain that she had ex- 

perienced over the past tem years as her 
husband has served as beanch, ward, «nd 
stake leader. She had even stopped at- 
tending church for an entire year because 
it was too difficult to handle her small 
children alone during the meetings. This 
sister was notified Sunday morning right 

before conference of her husband's upcom— 
ing call. I asked her what would happen 
if a wife had a tantrum at that point and 
refused to go along with all of it. She 
suddenly was taken aback and hurriedly (a 
bit too automatically, I thought) said, 
"Why, then the wife would be denying 
herself all of the wonderful blessings 
that come when your husband serves in 

these positions." 

So my question, after this long intro- 
duction, is this: Am I losing the faith? 
Where are all these blessings we're 
supposed to be receiving? Am I totally 
alone, or am I the little boy pointing out 
that the Emperor is really not wearing 
any clothes like we all have conditioned 
ourselves to believe? I deeply need and 
would appreciate any insights your readers 
could offer. And, please - no plati- 
tudes. My husband has already been 
threatened with death should he ever try 

saying, "If it weren't for the support of 

my wife, I would never have . . . I 
hope you will understand the necessity of 
my being anonymous. Thank you for being 

a place to which I could come. 

Please have your responses to us by May 1. 
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For at least a decade our readers have 
asked us at to "deal with" the issue of 
homosexuality. We discussed the request 
many times and agreed to think and inquire 
more about it before deciding how to 
Properly "deal." Years of discussion, 
prayer, asking, and listening have in- 
creased our sense of this as a serious 
and tough issue for many members and, 
therefore, something to which we should 
open our pages. Alas, we feel no clear 
sense of what we would prescribe to those 
who suffer in any number of ways associ- 
ated with being homosexual and LDS or to 
those hurt by the life-choices of someone 
else who is. 

When Carol Lynn Pearson visited Boston on 

her nationwide tour to discuss her book, 
she offered some good advice. She was 
asked what she thought "The Church's" 
position should be on homosexuality. She 
said (this is my paraphrase, but I believe 
it captures her wisdom) that she was not 
prepared to advise "The Church" on its 
policy statements, but she would urge all 
members--leaders and non-leaders--to 
stand back from harsh judgments for a few 
years until more is known about homosexu- 
ality and more members who either are gay 
or have gay family members have had a 
chance to tell their stories. 

In keeping with that lovely word of 
caution, and seeking for insight, we 
solicited members' letters describing 
their experiences and their thoughts 
about their experiences. We hope that as 
we share and think and pray together, we 
may respond as a people with righteous 
wisdom and understanding. 

The first response chastises me for the 
wording of my question. I, perhaps typi- 
cally for a straight LDS woman, had omit- 
ted gay people themselves in my invitation 
to sisters to discuss their experiences 
with gay people. I apologize and offer 
first spot in this column to Ina Mae 
Murri, past international coordinator for 
Affirmation/Gay & Lesbian Mormons, who 
dives and works in San Francisco. 

In the past eight years, I have been 
active in Affirmation, and I have also 
tried to organize a separate support 

group for Mormon lesbians, In that time, 
I have met, written to, and read of the 
experiences of hundreds of Mormon les-— 
bians. When most people think of homo- 
sexuals, they think of gay men. Because 
women are often ignored or neglected, 
relegated to a role of mother and sexual 
partner of men, the problems they experi- 
ence are not thought to be serious. When 
homosexuality is thought to be a problem 

in Mormonism, it is the men, the priest- 
hood holders, who get the attention. The 

instructions to bishops for counseling 

homosexuals has one line about women. 

Since Affirmation was established, we 
have dealt with gay men and lesbians, 
many of whom have been married. We have 

dealt with some who are still married 
trying to find a solution that will work 
for all. We've met and counseled with 
children, parents, siblings, friends. 
recent years, we have had some dialogue 
with local bishops and stake presidents 
and some LDS professionals in counseling 
and psychology. Our experience has shown 
that there is a great deal of heartache 
but also a great deal of love in families. 
Many wish to stay in the Church, but 
there is also bitterness on the part of 
those who resent the treatment that they 

have received. 

In 

There are thousands of stories to be 
told. At last August's Sunstone Symposium 
in Salt Lake, the greatest attendance was 

at the session on "Mormonism and Homosex- 
uality." Sunstone's first West Coast 
Symposium in Berkeley, California, was in 
January of this year. I was one of the 
panelists discussing "Mormonism and Homo- 
sexuality." Hopefully, with more discus-— 
sions, more Sunstones, more Exponent IIs 
willing to address this subject, some of 
the fear, repulsion, and heartache will 
end. We will be found to be just like 
all the rest of Mormondom--some strong, 
some weak, some faithful, some lax, some 
spiritual, some active, some inactive. 
We cover the gamut of the membership of 
the Church. 

As for myself, I am the eighth of nine 
children. My parents were married in the 
temple. I grew up in southern Idaho. I 
was very active as I grew up. I married 
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an inactive, but we divorced after I 
rediscovered my love for women. I have 
one son. I have remained a Mormon in 
thought if not in activity. I have a 

great concern for my brothers and sisters 

who are struggling with their sexuality 
and the Church. 

It is a great struggle to be called 
sinners when what we want is to love and 
be loved; to have our love out in the 
open; to have acceptance from our fami- 

lies, friends and, yes, from the Church. 
Maybe by telling our stories, by sharing 
our lives with you, our friends, all of 
us can come to a better understanding and 
can begin to really be brothers and sis- 
ters in the gospel. 

If people would like to contact 
Affirmation, here are the addresses: 

Affirmation/Gay & Lesbian Mormons 
P.O. Box 26302 
San Francisco, CA 94126 
(415) 641-4554 

P.O. Box 1152 

Salt Lake City, UT 84110 

(801) 531-6830 

P.O. Box 46022 
Los Angeles, CA 90046 
(213) 255-7251 

Several sisters who wrote to us asked 
that their names not appear, due to pos- 
sible negative reactions that might come 
to them or to their families. The follow- 
ing Provo/BYU sister is one who wishes to 
remain anonymous. She explains that the 
following is taken from direct journal 
entries she wrote some time ago, regarding 
her own sexuality. 

- . . There have been times that it 
{the lesbian lifestyle] has expressed 
itself to me in such provocative and warm 
tones that I have felt its icy fingers 
actually making me ‘feel incomplete without 
its presence in my life. It has haunt- 
ingly whispered to me time and time again 
about the joy and the happiness that I 
found within its walls. Within these 
walls, I felt comfort and shelter from a 
cruel and insensitive world=-the world of 
society and of the Church itself. As I 
listened to "X" talk, I began to feel 
that same pull ripping at my soul and 
prying into my innermost self--a self I 
have just recently built after having 
torn the previous one down. (I had to 
start over from scratch to attempt to 
somehow construct something I could live 
with.) 

Then "X" said, "Why live a lifestyle 
that doesn't make you totally happy? I 
understand that my lesbian lifestyle is 
unacceptable to the Church. Should the 
Church one day say it is acceptable, I 
would flock back to it and its principles 
in a second, and you would see hundreds of 
others do the same. However, because our 
lifestyle is not accepted, we choose not 
to be a part of the Church, I could not 
live the principles of the gospel and 
give up my lifestyle as a lesbian. You 
know that I cannot profess to be something 
I'm not. I could not practice lesbianism 
and then take the sacrament on Sunday 
(though I know of many who do). There 
are many women that I know who are torn 

up inside as they strive to live their 
religion while having a preference for 
women as lovers and as companions. It 
must be hell for them." 

This sister explained to "X" that she 
could not make the same decision that "X" 
had made because she feared the eternal 
repercussions of a lesbian lifestyle. 
Her letter continues: 

When I got involved in the lesbian 
lifestyle before, I convinced myself that 
it was okay to deviate somewhat from the 

Gospel teachings berause I was alone and 
hurting, and I longed for companionship-— 

so much so that I felt at times that I 
would go out of my mind with the pain and 

loneliness of not having someone there to 
share my life with. It was these feelings 
that prompted my marriage. I wanted so 

much to be important to one person. I 
wanted to plan and work with that person 
and to give of myself to him in whatever 
way I was able. I longed for the compan- 
ionship and the tenderness of another. 
But I didn't find that kind of relation- 
ship in my marriage, and in the many 
months since then, I have wondered if I 
can have that with a man. 

Sisters — 
I know that I can.have that kind of 

relationship with a woman because I have 
experienced it. Letting go of that secur- 
ity caused me great confusion and pain, 
but there are certain eternal realities 
(eternal marriage, family, and exaltation) 
that never change. I know that I can 
never give another woman the blessing of 
an eternal family, nor can I bless her 
life with the priesthood--a power I know 
so well and could never deny. I cannot 
stand with another woman before God and 
say, "Here we are--a family unit." That 
is blasphemy. I must accept the reality 
that I could never kneel with another 
woman at the altar in the Temple of God 
and make vows for time and all eternity. 
That just doesn't happen. And yet, I 
have to wonder why I insist on living a 
religion that robs me of a lifestyle 
where I have sought and found much peace 
and love--a lifestyle where all my needs 
were met and fufilled with great tender- 
ness. Why is it more comfortable for me 
to talk to and relate with other women 
than it is for me to be with men? 

There is another side of all this that 
I must look at if I am to be totally fair 
and honest with myself. I remember all of 
the mornings when I woke up after the 
"night befores" feeling sick to my stomach 
because I had chosen to sleep with another 
woman and make love to her. I did not 
intend to end up in that situation. All 
I wanted was for someone to love me and 
hold me close to them and make me a part 
of their life... I only had very 
intimate sexual relationships with two 

women, and both of those relationships 

went on over months and years in actual 
time spent together. In each relation- 
ship, we shared an apartment and lived a 
moderately gay lifestyle in which we kept 
it hidden and did not seek outside rein- 
forcement. I attempted to live the life 
of a good LDS woman because I found much 

good in the Church. I also found so much 
good in my life as a lesbian. It somehow 
filled the gaps in my life. But, I never 
felt totally at peace. My struggle was 
based in the fact that I knew within 
myself that my having physical relations 
with another woman went against the morals 
and the principles that I had been taught 
all my life. 

Why did I continue living a lesbian 

lifestyle? The relationships were meeting 
and filling so many of my needs that the 
pain and guilt that were consuming me 
were worth the sacrifice at the time. I 
hungered for companionship, and it was 
there for me. I didn't have to beg for 
love, and [ didn't have to walk on eggs 
around the women I loved. Throughout my 
short marriage, I looked for the same 

tenderness, warmth, and communication 
from my husband, but I never found it 
with him. I never enjoyed having sex 
with my husband. He showed no concern 
for my feelings, and several times he 
hurt me in his haste to satisfy his own 

desires. I got to where I dreaded going 

to bed with him. He made me feel dirty. 

At the time of her divorce, this sister 
confessed her lesbian relationships to 
her stake president, and a Church court 
was held; she believes she did the right 
thing and feels the court was carried out 
with compassion. She was excommunicated. 
Her stake president was very supportive 
and worked closely with her until she was 
rebaptized two years later. At her bap- 
tism, she felt at peace at last. She 
felt clean. 

It has been a little over five years 
since my rebaptism. I have had my temple 
blessings restored, but my life has not 
been free from temptation, nor free from 
past desires and thoughts. The process 
of repentance was the most difficult time 

I have ever gone through. It forced me 
to find out what I really wanted and what 
I was willing to do to have it. Somehow 

I had the unrealistic idea that as soon 
as I was baptized, all my troubles would 
be over. In truth, its been even more 
difficult at times-—-battling with thoughts 

and recurring flashbacks. I have come 
through what was probably the most impor- 
tant test in my life--to be straight or 
gay. It was as if everything that I held 
close to me was put up on the auction 

block. Would I sell out or would I keep 
my priceless treasures? These treasures 
that I speak of are of an eternal nature. 

When I think of Christ's love for me, 
I realize that I have much to learn about 
love. I realize that I thought I knew 
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love so many times in my life, but it was 
so much a self-fulfilling or selfish love 
then. My need to be a part of someone's 
life is very real, and I know that I have 
gone about filling that need in ways that 
have isolated me from the very form of 
love that I crave most--the love that 
brings peace of mind and heart. I know 
that I am not abnormal. The Lord would 
never have created me with a flaw that 
deviates from His eternal law of chastity. 
I know He would never tempt me with that 
as a weakness. It is okay to love another 
woman deeply and share with her. I think 
that women share something with each 
other that they do not share with men. 
It is not evil or wrong, but it is an 
eternal bonding of hearts that creates a 
deep sense of willingness to serve and 

cherish each other. 

I have wondered a great deal about 
whether or not I shall remarry. I know 
that there is a good chance that I won't. 

I know, too, that God will not let my 
heart dry up and produce juices of hatred, 
bitterness, and jealousy. I will not 
become a bitter old maid. I might be an 
old maid,, but I will not end up being a 
victim of Satan's deadly poisons. If I 
grow old without children of my own, I 
shall not be alone. I will be surrounded 
with loving friends. Even if they proceed 
me in death, I shall not be left alone. 
They will minister to me in times of my 
need for them. I shall not regret my 
choice to be straight, and I shall love 
both those who are not and those who are. 

The next letter comes from another Utah 
sister, and it discusses her ambivalence 
about her sexual identity. 

I don't know if I'm a lesbian, or 
bisexual, or what. I do know that despite 
a happy marriage and a satisfying sex 
life, I am for some reason attracted to 
other women. I had one affair some years 
ago before I was married. Since then, I 
have not acted on the attraction I feel. 
I dare not, for I believe that to do so 
would cause me to lose my eternal life 
and exaltation. 

Nevertheless, I am at times haunted by 

the doubts and fears of "abnormality" and 
of the ostracism that would likely follow 
if others knew what I feel. I wonder at 
the powerful attraction and question if 
it is merely physical or my misinterpre- 
tation of the love I feel for sisters 
with whom I am emotionally close. I 
don't know. 

It occurs to me, however, that if I am 
faithful and do achieve exaltation, I 
will one day be free to love as Heavenly 
Father and Mother love. I have felt 
Heavenly Father's love and know that its 

sweetness is beyond anything I have ever 
felt. Therefore, I will "bridle my pas- 

sions" and wait for Heavenly Father to 
teach me how to love. I realize that for 
others this may sound like an oversimpli- 
fied answer, but now single and celibate, 

I retain my resolve--the promise is worth 
the price. 

The rest of the responses came from sis- 
ters who had family members who were gay 
or lesbian. The first is from Eileene 
Zimmer of Etna, New York, She writes 
about her homosexual brother. 

sere 

Several months after my father's death 
I was informed by a neighbor of my oldest 
brother's homosexuality. My brother had 
apparently confided in him, and he felt 
that someone in the family should know. 
He selected me because he felt that my 
mother would be unable to cope due to the 
recent death of my father, and he thought 
that my other brother, who had just re- 
turned from a mission, would not handle 
the information appropriately. 

My neighbor and I fumbled at first, 
feeling that we should involve the priest- 
hood authority of the Church. We told 
the Elder's Quorum president, who told 
the bishop, who called my brother in 
under the pretext of interviewing all 
returned missionaries (he had returned 
from a mission several years before). My 

brother later told me that the bishop had 
mishandled it. 

This neighbor then proceeded to educate 
me as to the prevalence of homosexuality 
at BYU and among returned missionaries. 
My brother's partner was also a returned 
missionary, Within a year I developed a 

friendship with a girl who was in love 
with a homosexual. She described her 
situation and that of others that she 
knew of on campus who had fallen in love 
with homosexuals. Some had decided to 
marry them. I would never have guessed 
the extent of the practice among active 
Mormons. 

I finally told my mother about seven 
years later. I don't remember what her 
reaction was at the time, but she quotes 
scripture to him and periodically calls 
him to repentance. She feels that it is 
her responsibility to do so, so that she 
will be found blameless and that he will 
be in the celestial kingdom with us. She 
says that if I really loved him that I 
would try to get him to repent also. 

And I do really love him. He is so 
easy to love. He is one of the most 
accepting and caring people that I have 
in my life. How do I now deal with his 
homosexuality? I accept it as being a 
part of him. I do not try to change him. 
I am appalled at my previous attempts to 
do so. 

I've read a fair amount about homo- 

sexuality--magazine articles, Dialogue, 
Ensign, articles sent to me by my brother, 
and Spencer W. Kimball's book. I tried 
to reconcile the Church's stand with what 
I felt was reality. I came to the per- 
sonal conclusion that some homosexuals 
can change with counseling, fasting, and 
prayer, but that others cannot. 

I do feel that my brother is missing 
out on a greater joy that can be achieved 
through a heterosexual relationship and 
especially through having children, but I 
wish him all the happiness that he can 
get. He is currently in a relationship 
with a much younger man. It seems to be 
a good relationship and has already lasted 
for several years. 

My main problem has been in accepting 
his partners. I have not known how to 
relate to them and have felt awkward. 
I'm working on accepting his current 
partner as family. It may take a while. 

The next letter discusses notvwonly the | 
confusion and sadness experienced by this 
mother of a homosexual son, but also 
about the emotional abuse handed down by 
her son's abusive father and the circle of 
feiends and Chuvcch leaders who could not 
listen to her pleas for help. 

As all mothers, I could write a book, 
but I probably never will. It would be a 
very long book considering my son is only 
twenty-four now, and there are volumes 
still to unfold. Tears flow constantly 
as I write this letter. Have any other 
mothers out there written? 

He was a happy, 
little boy, but at 

exceptionally bright 
eleven, he was sexually 

abused by another, older, musically-gifted 
Church member. He didn't tell me right 
away, but I knew and I was frantic. (When 

he told us about the incident, at age 
thirteen, I found out that at the same 
moment I knew something was wrong with 

him, he was crying for me to help him.) 

When he was twelve, I phoned LDS Social 
Services, desperately pleading for help. 
For some still undiscovered reason, his 
father had begun verbally abusing him and 
seemed to be destroying him in the proc- 
ess. Because my son wasn't being beaten 
physically, he was only referred back to 
our inept bishop. I called my best friend 
who lived 1,000 miles away and asked if 
she would take him. "Of course," she 
said, "but are your sure that he's being 
affected as much as you think he is?" 

Everyone involved--including my 
friend's bishop, our bishop, and the 
stake president--kept asking if I were 
sure he was being destroyed. The abuse 
surely wasn't evident at church, and how 
could it be going on in an active up- 
standing Church family? I was viewed as 
an alarmist, over-reactive, protective 
mother. I backed off. 

We all suffered four more years of 
hell on earth as his father kept up the 
jealous sarcasm, and the homosexual rela- 
tionships that had begun sometime after 
he was sexually abused continued and 
became more numerous. Always I suspected, 
worried, preached, and tried to monitor. 
I loved--oh how I loved--and oh how my 
son verbally abused me. I had become the 
target for his frustrations. 

I tried harder; I cried a lot. He 
grew rapidly to 6'3": Mr. Physique and 
Mr. Personality plus with brains galore; 
however, he was teased by all the athletes 
because he shunned team sports and ex- 
celled in music, drama, art. When he was 
sixteen, he'd had enough, and we took my 
friend up on her offer. I flew the 1,000 
miles to her home with him, and he vowed 
to start anew. I awoke at four o'clock 
the next morning, drenched in tears. 

He thrived; I relaxed a little. He 
was there two years, home for a wonderful 
summer, and then off to BYU. I relaxed a 
little more. He came home for Christmas 
and was ordained an elder. He was happy! 

After a super stay at the MTC, he had 

a wonderful mission--many converts, and 

each day he awoke with a song in his 
heart like when he was a happy little 
boy. We received letters of praise from 
members and converts. Could I even re- 
member the bad times? With four to six 
months to go, he was put in the mission 
office because he could type 90 words per 
minute, He hated being there bevause of 
all the mission politics. My stomach 
lurched, "Oh no. Would his disenchantment 
lead him back to the behavior he had 
avoided for the past five years?" 

When he returned from his mission, he 
wanted to live with us. From day one, 
the nightmare began recurring. I begged, 
I pleaded, I ordered him not to live at 
home. He stayed and down, down, down he 
went. Again, I took the brunt of his 
abuse. But don't many missionaries have 
a long hard adjustment period? 

By the next spring he had informed us 
that he was being called before a high 
council court. I was numb; I felt sorry 
for myself. I knew every member of that 
court personally. When they only put him 
on probation, he seemed glad. No one 
said, "Boo." Not one arm went around my 
shoulder. Maybe that was best. He went 
away to work. I was a shambles, I prom- 
ised myself that I would never hope again 
nor would let him live here again, no 
matter how he begged--and he did. 

In a few months, he was allowed to go 
back to BYU where he thrived again until . 
he met a "friend." He was kicked out of 
BYU. He was excommunicated. He told his 
younger sisters. Neither had known a 
thing nor had a clue about his “problem.” 
One cried for two days solid. The other 
said, "Whatever," and a short time later 
suffered a severe clinical depression and 
had to leave college. 

"knows" the Church isn't true and 
his knowledge to his sisters. 
content, his rationalization 

How else could he live with 
himself? He says he doesn't contemplate 
suicide anymore. AIDS has scared the 
hell out of him and me. 

He 

preaches 

He seems 
complete. 

I bore a musical genius who is now 
tragically consumed, wasted, and unable 
even to support himself. How does one 
deal with a nightmare that never ends? 

The next two letters are from sisters who 
were married to gay men. Both sisters 
discuss with frankness their marriages, 
divorces, and subsequent lives, raising 
tough issues about commitment, deception, 
trust, and going on with life. The first — 
sister, Deborah, is part of the Exponent ~ 
Board here in Boston. She talks about 
her experience as one who is happily 
remarried, having learned much from her 
earlier husband. 

Homosexuality was not something I knew 
about growing up in Oak Park, Michigan. 
Neither was sexuality. My mother was so 
embarrassed about sex that she enrolled 
us both in a class taught by my pedia~ 
trician. As for my father, well, I did 
not talk with my father about anything to 
do with bodies, emotions, or social rela- 
tionships. In fact, growing up, I don't 
remember talking with my father much at 

all. 

It was not long into my first year 
before I realized that the people around 
me did all kinds of sexual things. None 

of that was very real to me. 

When I first became involved with the 
young man who would become my first hus- 
band, he described all kinds of sexual 
exploits, including ones with men. How- 
ever, he seemed plenty attracted to me, 
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and I believed that 
enough, 

if you love someone 
everything turns out all right. 

Wrong. In order for "everything to 
turn out all right," I had to work at my 
life, learn to delay gratification, take 
responsibility for my actions, commit to 
learning to see reality, and not be fana- 
tic or rigid in ordering priorities but 

learn a mature sense of balance. And my 
first husband needed to learn the same 
things, or the marriage could not survive. 

Obviously, that was easier said than 
done. Homosexual yearnings don't magi- 
cally go away. 

My experience with homosexuality was 
watching someone else become enslaved 
through exercising progressively less 
self-control. In his case, though, it 
was drugs as well. And, both the promis- 
cuity and the chronic intoxication came 
from the same character disorder. He had 
never learned self-control. What he 
wanted to do, he did. 

To the extent that I have any advice 
for those wrestling with whether to marry 

when either they or their beloved has 
homosexual desires, it is that the mar- 
riage will be no better than the people 
themselves make it. It will take two. 
Both parties have to be able to delay 
gratification, take responsibility for 
the relationship, have an absolute com- 
mitment to trust both individually and in 
their marriage, and be willing to take 
trade-offs. The homosexual desire will 
not go away. Even a weaker desire, such 
as for cigarettes, rarely goes away. I 

know more than one ex-smoker who still 
smokes in his dreams thirty of more years 
after quitting. Don't go into any enter- 
prise, especially the emotional nakedness 
of marriage, counting on miracles. Count 
on problems. Most problems, even terrible 
ones, have been dealt with well by some- 
one. As long as you or I don't quit, we 
cannot be beaten. 

This second sister, also remarried and at 
peace, describes what she calls her dif- 
ferent-than-Carol-Lynn-Pearson's response 
to her homosexual and AIDS-ridden former 
husband. She is Karen Brown of Vista, 
California. 

I first heard of Carol Lynn Pearson's 
book after a Relief Society lesson I had 
given. I had used a poem of hers, and 
after the meeting, a sister rushed up to 
ask me if I had read Pearson's new love 
poems. She explained that they had been 
written after her husband had died--after 
he had left her for the homosexual life- 
style and then returned to be cared for 
until he died of AIDS. "Now that's love," 
she said. "Real love!" I am sure my 
astonished but polite "Ohs" were very 
inadequate and unappreciative. But what 
else could I have said--I who had had 
such a different response to a similar 
problem. 

I met Gordon in my last year in col- 
lege. He not only enchanted me, but my 
friends and family as well. He was the 
"catch" of our singles ward. Our marriage 
a year-and-a-half later delighted all who 
knew us. We were the ideal couple. 

Gordon had had only a few obligatory 
dates and no girl friends before we met, 
while I had had many boy friends, enough 
to be aware that Gordon's undue shyness 
and reserve was rare among young men. 
But I felt this was due to the newness of 
the romantic experience for him. Loving 
him as I did, I felt that hugging and 
physical affection would come naturally 

with time. 

In many ways we had an excellent mar- 
riage, and he was a good father to his 
four sons as they came along. Hindsight, 
though, provides me with a better 
perspective. Looking back, I can sense 
an ever-present restlessness in him-- 
perhaps even a subconscious searching 
that wos there even from the beginning of 
our marriage. Gordon never fulfilled the 
great potential he had. His spiritual 
experiences while serving on a German 
mission and in his home stake's presidency 
promised future spiritual growth and 
devotion. Yet he gradually moved further 
and further away from the Church. Ona 
full graduate fellowship to UCLA, he let 
his studies slide and eventually failed 
to attain or even attempt to attain the 
goals he had previously set. He began 
taking classes first to fill the unexpired 
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time left on his fellowship and later 
towards one elusive goal after another. 

I found our social life following a 
similar pattern. He would aggressively 
pursue a friendship with another couple 
or single male friend on an intense level 
for a period of time and then drop the 
relationship and move on to another. I 
found it difficult and even impossible to 
maintain the friendships we had formed as 
a couple. Formerly close friends and 
eventually even family members were no 
longer of interest to him. 

About the time I became pregnant with 
our fourth son, Gordon's restlessness 
seemed to increase. He began spending 

every night away from home, telling me 
that he was practicing the organ at 

church, working late or studying late. I 
worried and fretted while he was gone but 
immediately accepted his excuses when he 
returned. He formed new friends exclusive 
to him, and he took more classes that led 
nowhere. On the rare evening when he was 
home, he would fall asleep on the couch 
in front of the TV. Even holidays and 
vacations were divided between family and 
his new friends or work. 

Our relationship began to deteriorate, 
I had always been able to rationalize the 
lack of physical affection in our marriage 
and balance it with the many good things. 
Few marriages were perfect, and Gordon 
had far more to offer me than anyone else 
I had known. When we argued about his 
unresponsiveness, he closed up and refused 

to share his real feelings. I would come 
away from the discussions with no more 
understanding of what was wrong but with 
more determination to try harder to be 
sweeter, more cheerful and supportive, 
and less demanding. I felt the burden of 
making the marriage work was all mine. I 
hoped and prayed constantly that Gordon 
would love me as much as I loved him. 

the strain and hurt became 
too great. I had reached a point where I 
had to have better answers. The week 
before our thirteenth anniversary Gordon 
shared his problems and feelings with me 
for the very first time. His story was 
similar to so many I have read about 
recently. From early teenage years, he 
had been attracted only to men. Childhood 
sexual experiences with an older boy had 
only intensified that feeling. But de- 
voted to the Church, he was determined to 
live an honorable life. During his mis- 
sion interview with a stake president, he 
attempted for the first and only time to 
reveal his torment but was met only with 
an embarrassed rebuff. 

Finally, 

He told me he had spent hours, even 
days, praying and fasting for help. But 
no relief had come, and then he met me. 
He, too, wanted children, a family of his 
own, and he felt that perhaps this at 
long last could be the answer. But it 
was not. Pretense and repression of his 
real self continved until it became too 
much for him. While still married, he 
begun to investigate the homosexual com- 

munity. He read its literature, had many 
liaisons, and finally formed an attachment 
that he hoped to make permanent. He told 
me that he finally knew what real love 
was for the very first time, and he did 
not ever want to go back to a heterosexual 

lifestyle. 

During the ensuing discussions we had, 
I felt the anguish Gordon had suffered-- 
the humiliation, abandonment, misunder-— 
standing, and rejection he had experi- 
enced. While listening to him, I became 
completely convinced of his sincerity and 
truthfulness. God, indeed, had placed a 

burden on him too great even for Gordon 

to bear. But away from him, I began to 

re-evaluate and question. I knew I needed 

help and wanted it from a Mormon who 

would understand us both. I knew that 

eventually I would be all right. But I 

had four sons, and I had a great concern 

for them and for Gordon. 

Gordon agreed to go with me once to 

see a prominent Mormon psychologist. 

Because the doctor could not name a homo- 
sexual who was cured of the problem, 
Gordon refused to make a second appoint- 

ment or to try anymore to change. After 

that, he would go only to his own thera-— 
pist--one who would help him accept his 

new lifestyle. But the Mormon doctor 
helped me. Though I saw him only twice, 

he helped me understand and cope with my 

nightmare. He explained that many of his 

patients had acute handicaps not of their 

choosing or doing and yet were success- 
fully and happily managing their lives in 
spite of their drastically limited poten- 
tial. That option was still open to 
Gordon. After our session, the doctor 
also gave me a priesthood blessing assur- 
ang me that the children and I would be 
ine. 

The next few months were a testimony 
to me of the love the gospel helps us to 
share. As people in my ward gradually 
found out that something was wrong with 
this "ideal family," they responded with 
totally non-judgmental love and concern 
for the boys and me. No one was ever 

assigned or asked to help, but the calls, 
letters, cookies, dinners, garden produce, 
and bouquets arrived--usually just as I 
needed them. I shall never forget those 
true offerings of the heart. 

Our bishop had recently handled a 
couple of excommunications in a rather 
sensational manner. Wishing to protect 
my children as much as possible, I went 
instead to our stake president. Again, 
the guidance I needed was right there, 
and the anger I felt against God for 
letting this terrible thing happen was 
somewhat abated. Our stake president, 
too, had a handicapped family member, a 
Down's child. While he could not under- 
stand how God could have done this to an 
innocent child, he knew that God had 
helped him and his family deal with the 
situation and grow from the experience. 

Gordon was convinced that he could not 
change or live as a heterosexual with his 
handicap. He now surrounded himself with 
gay friends that, of course, supported 
and encouraged his new lifestyle and had 
only horror stories of those who had 
tried to be straight again. 

For a while I maintained the structure 
of the marriage to allow Gordon the time 
to adjust to his chosen lifestyle. He 
had given up everything--his family, 
friends, and Church--and the adjustment 
was agonizing. To ease his pain, he 
became involved in the gay Mormon support 
group, Affirmation. This group did pro- 
vide him with desperately needed friends 
and a validation of self-worth, but it 
also gradually immersed him in the gay 
lifestyle and philosophy. His personali- 
ty, appearance, and values began to change 

as he became more and more involved. He 
manned booths during Gay Pride weeks, 
held support meetings in his home, coun- 
seled other Mormon homosexuals, and wrote 
and telephoned Church officials concerning 
the rightful place of the homosexual in 

the Church. 

When his attachment to his new friend 
ended somewhat bitterly, he began a search 

for a new friend. Eventually, he found a 
young architect who moved in with him per- 
manently. Our marriage, of course, was 
over. I could not, as he once suggested, 

take a lover and still maintain our home, 
nor could I continue to pretend we had a 
marriage. I talked to the children and 
notified family members of our problem. 
The divorce that followed was painful. 
While I tried hard to be fair and non- 
judgmental, disagreements and misunder- 
standing arose. We disagreed about the 

distribution of our belongings, the han- 
dling and rearing of our children, and our 
responsibilities and commitments to them. 

I later remarried and moved 100 miles 

away. The developing friction between us 

intensified as my new husband and I strug- 

gled to form a new family. The children 

kept in close contact with their father 

on the telephone and through occasional 

visits. 

In early 1985, we began to notice the 
frequency of Gordon's illnesses. Minor 

colds and irritations refused to go away. 

He lost weight and energy. By the summer 

of 1985, the diagnosis of AIDS was 

confirmed. He continued to work as much 
as possible, but it became increasingly 
difficult for him. His friend stayed on 
to nurse him. My husband, Verl, and I 

saw to it thet the three older boys were 

with him as much as possible. They spent 

holidays and every weekend from then on 

at his house. They willingly gave up 

activities and parties; the oldest even 

flew home from college some weekends to 

care for him, care for the household and 

business errands and to cheer him. In- 

deed, the children were his main delight. 

We did not expect Gordon to live " 

through first Thanksgiving, then Christmas 



It took me about fifteen minutes to 

find $10.00 worth of fabric and notions. 

Figuring that I had postponed the $600 

cost of a new couch, I moved toward the 

check-out counter in high spirits, Amy 

following behind with $2.00 worth of fake 

fur and satin for her doll. I had half- 

sensed a certain frenzy at the counter as 

I was sorting through the draperies, but 

somehow it hadn't registered how truly 

desperate the situation was. There were 

at least seven women lined up ahead of me 

and three or four others circling in the 

aisles nearby. 

"T don't know what happened to the 
other girl," said the blond behind the 

counter. "She was supposed to be here at 

two." The poor woman was cutting 1/2 
yard lengths for a quiltmaker and trying 
to keep her good humor. I quickly as- 
sessed the bolts of linen, lace, and 
calico in the line before me. Was it 
worth the wait? Probably not. Yet, for 
some reason, I settled my weight onto one 

hip, balanced my bolt of drapery at an 
easy angle, and sent Amy to the car to 
entertain the dog. 

I soon forgot my impatience in sheer 

fascination with the performance. The 
woman behind the counter moved like a 
dancer--or a traffic cop in the middle of 
a busy intersection. She pivoted grace- 
fully from cash register to counter to 
the shelves behind her, her hands never 
still, her eyes never abandoning her 
customers. In the twenty or twenty-five 

minutes that I stood there, she measured 
and cut fabric from fourteen bolts, com- 
puted the prices of a dozen trimmings and 
notions, advised customers on fabric 
selection, yardages, and construction, 
directed people to other corners of the 
store, answered one telephone call, made 
two others (trying to locate the missing 
helper), and all the while carried on a 
light-hearted banter that turned our 
impatience first into sympathy and then 
into admiration. 

When a tall woman asked if the by-the- 
yard quilt batting had to be measured at 

GRACE UNDER PRESSURE 
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the counter, she said, "Not today." Then 
she told her how to measure a length by 
stretching her arms out like a telephone 
pole. "I don't care how long your arms 
are," she said. “Whatever they measure 
is a yard." The woman laughed and set 
about her task, her very long arms 
stretching off six "yards" of batting. 
The store may have lost a dollar or two 
on batting, but it didn't lose any cus- 
tomers. 

I was especially struck with the pa- 
tience the harried clerk showed with one 
neatly dressed elderly woman who was 
buying brown fabric to cover a foot stool. 
"Is this strong enough to withstand the 
cat's scratching?" she asked. Instead of 

hurrying her along (her entire purchase 
couldn't have amounted to more than 
$3.00), the clerk suggested that she 
check the poplin in another part of the 
store, and when she brought it back, she 
patiently explained the difference and 
helped her make her selection. 

It was the woman's amazing ability to 
do three things at once that allowed her 

to give that kind of attention. She wrote 
yardages and prices on a separate pad of 
paper for each customer, entering each 
into the cash register when the entire 
list was complete. Hence, she could ring 
up four bags of pillow stuffing for one 
customer while waiting for another to 
find matching thread. Even while she was 
on the telephone, she reeled off lengths 
of cloth and wrote on her little pad. 

"Hello, this is Suzanne at the shop. 
Do you know what time Ann was supposed to 
be here? There are about 10,000 people in 
the store, and it's getting a little 
crazy. No, don't bother Doris. I know 

she hasn't been feeling well. I'm sure 
Ann will be here soon." Her knowing 
grimace let us share her frustration, 
though her voice never lost its musical 

good humor. 

Suzanne was a small woman, perhaps in 
her middle thirties, with pink nail polish 
and shoulder-length hair frosted in sev- 

Sisters Speak continued 

and the winter. I notified his family 
and close friends and asked them to visit. 
Almost all responded willingly. Gordon 
continued to hang on; we were encouraged 
and even began to hope. The two oldest 
boys looked for jobs in the Los Angeles 
area to spend their summer with him. By 
now he needed someone with him continual- 
ly, and his friend needed a respite. Our 
oldest son, Jeff, lived with him all 
summer. His hours outside of work were 
spent nursing Gordon, working on the 
business and the household. Twice, Jeff 
drove him to the emergency hospital when 

he had a seizure. Finally, in August, 
Gordon had another seizure and died vir- 
tually in Jeff's arms. 

We had been expecting Gordon's death 
for almost a year, and yet when Jeff 
called that Sunday morning, it was a 
shock. It hurt--far more than I had 
guessed it would. We had shared thirteen 
years together, many of them rich and 
good. No matter what breach had devel- 
oped, no matter what hurt Gordon may have 
caused, he had suffered and paid dearly 
for his choices. No one deserves to die 
like that--so young. 

Gordon's friends wanted a memorial 
service at the house. They asked my 
family, many of whom had not spoken to 
Gordon since the divorce, to come. My 
uncle was asked to speak. Before the 
divorce, he had been very close to Gordon 
and had gone out to visit him one 
Christmas when Gordon came to pick up the 
boys. This small kindness had been re- 
membered and appreciated. Gordon's 
friends conducted a very Mormon service. 
Hymns were sung, prayers offered, and 
happier times remembered. Bitter feelings 
regen to dissipate, and wounds began to 
eal. 

It would be very easy for me to say 
that I would never have done what Gordon 
did. But I suppose that I really cannot 
know exactly how I would react. I would 
hope that I would make different choices. 
I would hope that I would seek counseling 
and help and seek it at the first sign of 
a problem--not after I had gone too far 
to want to change. 

It is equally easy for the homosexual 

community to say that someone else cannot 
know what it is really like, that there 
is nothing anyone can do to change their 
sexual orientation, and that fighting 
their orientation and attempting to live 
a heterosexual lifestyle is doomed to 
eventual failure. Truly believing this 
is only self-serving in that it justifies 
their presence in the gay community. 

Deceit is never right or justified, 
particularly when the victims are innocent 
family members. I have too strong a 
Mormon background to feel that it is ever 
right to break a commitment. When we 
freely commit ourselves to a marriage and 
to parenthood, regardless of our naivety 
at the time, we undertake an obligation 
to those involved with us. 

This is where, I suppose, I differ 
with Carol Lynn Pearson. It cannot ever 
be right to go blithefully on our own 
searching for some elusive other self, 
some other lifestyle or fulfillment, at 
the expense of a family to whom we had 
committed our love and very life. I do 
not feel we should support one's efforts 
to do so nor to condone it. And I think 
that we should never allow our children 
to think that we believe it to be all 
right to break that commitment regardless 
of our love and concern for the suffering 
and unhappiness of a handicapped spouse. 

While my experience can never be termed 
a good thing, I have learned from it. 

Now that I have remarried, I have experi- 
enced the joy of having someone love and 
treasure me, someone who willingly gives 
of himself to my growth and happiness and 
who is willing to share his strengths, 
his weaknesses, his beliefs, and his 
whole life with me. 

We have done a fair amount of looking 
back lately in the pages of Exponent II. 
We think now is a nice time to look ahead 
and speculate on the future. Write us, 
Please, your hopes for the future--or 

your expectations, plans, determinations, 
wishes. Have your letters to us by May 
ist. 

eral shades of blond. One rakish curl 
extended six inches below the rest. "Do 
you still do hair," another customer 
asked. "Not anymore," she answered. 
Probably it was hairdressing that had 

taught her how to keep her hands moving 
while carrying on that comfortable chat- 
ter. Watching her tuck the telephone 
receiver between her shoulder and her 
chin, I thought of all those other “or- 
dinary" women--secretaries, waitresses, 
day-care workers, housewives, and mothers 
of pre-school children--who so gracefully 
do three things at once. 

Somewhere Suzanne had learned to sew. 
She answered questions quickly and with 
confidence. "Yes, lining is definitely a 
good idea," she told the woman who was 
making white linen slacks. "Unless you 
want to show off your underwear, but if 
you're like me, you never have underwear 
worth showing!" The customer laughed, 
then told about the time that she had 
worn hot pink underpants to work under 
her unlined slacks. Suzanne enjoyed the 
joke while checking the conversion chart 
to find out how much 36" fabric would be 
needed to line 42" linen. 

As I watched, I marveled at the sheer 
intelligence at work. Seemingly without 
effort, Suzanne refolded and pinned each 
bolt as she finished cutting, keeping 
each customer's orders separate even 
though she was simultaneously waiting on 
three or four. Her sensitivity to people 
was equally impressive. She treated each 
woman as though her purchase really mat-— 
tered. "Doing crafts?" she asked as I 
presented Amy's little pile of pearls and 

fake fur. By entering into her customer's 
concerns, she invited our participation in 
hers, transforming what could have been a 
miserable half hour into a shared adven- 
ture. 

My velcro and drapery fabric are still 
in the bag, but when I left the store I 

had been renovated. 

THE BLIND LADY AND THE PATRIARCH 

(CONTINUED FROM PAGE 8) 

She did not smile. Luke stiffened and 
drove in silence. Presently she said, "I 
was thinking a lot abovt her mother in 
there tonight. We were bosom friends 
from the time we were kids. But later 
on, I didn't seem to think the way she 
did. We didn't have the same ideas at 
all." 

"I remember her husband got big in the 
Church. That's all I ever knew," he 
said, and waited. 

"But for a while she was really con- 
cerned about the rights of women in the 
Church." He heard her catch her breath. 
"You see, her first husband was killed in 

the war. Right away. They didn't have 
any kids. And when she finally decided 
to marry again and had her children, she 
didn't like it that she couldn't marry 
their father for eternity .. . those 
children were his, after all. He could 
choose to marry either for time or for 
eternity, but she couldn't." 

Luke had stopped the car out in front 
of her house again. He sat nodding. 
"That's the kind of ,roblem that only 
happens to Mormons," he said. "But me 
» . . I never worried about the next 
world. Plenty of hassle about the one I 
got right here and now." 

"I don't know, Luke ... " He handed 
her out in silence except for the clamor 
of the stream. Carefully, slowly, he led 
her up the walk and waited while she 
found the key. 

"I know George is somewhere, and that's 
all I need to know," she said. 
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EXPONENT IT REUNION 

Mark your calendars now for July 24, 
25, and 26. That's when the 1987 Exponent 
II reunion will be held at the Hillsboro 
Camp in New Hampshire. Join us for a 
weekend of great eating (beginning with 

dinner on Friday night and ending with 
dinner on Sunday); luxuriating in the 
clean cabins; enjoying open-sky showers; 
boating; canoeing; tennis; and swimming 
in lovely Peace Lake--plus the open and 

thought-provoking discussions and presen- 
tations, a special Saturday night speaker, 
and friendships made and renewed. 

There will be carpooling from Boston 
to the camp and back. If you will be 
driving, let us know. For those who 
arrive in Boston Thursday night, or need 
to stay over on Monday, bed and breakfast 

facilities will be available for a dona- 
tion to Exponent II. 

You can kill two birds with one stone 
by combining a trip to the reunion with a 
visit to the Hill Cumorah Pageant in 
upstate New York, which runs from the end 
of July through the beginning of August. 

There is a limit of one hundred and 
twenty-five, so confirm your reservation 
early for this super weekend. Send your 
check for $75.00 ($85.00 with a T-shirt), 
made payable to Exponent II, to Robin 
Robinson, 28 Gill Road, Waltham, MA 
02154; telephone (617) 484-2897. Appli- 
cation deadline: June 15, 1987. 

We welcome as well your suggestions 
for workshops and discussion groups and 
lyour willingness to make presentations at 
the reunion. Please send your suggestions 
to Martha Hales, 214 Powder House Blvd., 
Somerville, MA 02144. 

MARY BRADFORD SPEAKS! 

Exponent readers who have been laugh- 
ing, crying, worrying, and exulting with 
Mary Bradford in the "One Woman's Perspec- 
tive" column will be happy to know that 
these essays, others from Dialogue and 
elsewhere, and six new ones will be pub- 
lished in time for Mother's Day. To 
order Leaving Home: Personal Essays by 
Mary Lythgoe Bradford please send $7.95 

to Greentree Publishers at 8005 Greentree 
Road, Bethesda, MD 20817. Add $1.00 for 
mailing. 

FRIENDS 

Kathryn W. Strike 
Jean B. Ohai 
Claire W. Peterson 
Bonny Kay Palmer 
Beverly Hoppe 
Judy Valinaki 
Lou Ann Circuit 
Nettie Linton 
Kay Wright 

Carol Lynn Pearson 

Judy Bloomfield 
Elizabeth Clawson 
Belle Van Wagener 

Sharon Meikle 
Annette Paxman Bowen 
Marge Whitman 
Nell Folkman 
Mary Ellen MacArthur 

LETTERS TO THE EDITOR 

Dear Exponent II: 

It was gratifying to me to read the 

Iseveral articles in your last issue on 

the changes we can expect related to 
Igrowing older [Fall 1986]. Still, I 

believe more emphasis needs to be given to 

While serving as staff 

istatistics that indicate women are un- 

prepared for what most will experience as 

lan eventuality, not an obscure possibil- 

ity--being alone and, too often, poor in 

their latter years. Planning ahead, 

whether married or single, can help most 

cope, if not thrive. Much can be done to 

modify that new axiom currently circu- 

lating within the elderly community, 

among those who know--the Golden Years 

aren't. 

Caroleen S. Williams 
McLean, Virginia 
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PERSONAL ESSAY CONTEST 

We are extremely pleased to announce 

Exponent II's first annual Helen Candland 
Stark Personal Essay Contest. The con- 
test is open to all of our readers, and 
essays may be on any subject appropriate 
to the personal essay genre. 

Entries must be typewritten or word 
processed, using double spacing and stan- 
dard margins. Essays may not exceed 
twelve pages in this format. Four copies 
of your entry must be postmarked by August 

1, 1987, and sent to our post office box. 

All essays submitted become the proper- 

ty of Exponent II. Previously published 

essays are not eligible. 

A selection of the best essays will be 
published in a future issue of Exponent 
II. The winning essayist will be awarded 
a prize of $300.00. 

BEST OF EXPONENT II 

The Exponent staff is putting together 
a book entitled The Best of Exponent II 
and would appreciate your letting us know 
which articles you would like to see 
included. Please send us the titles of 
your top five choices by May 1, 1987. 

MIDWEST PILGRIM’S RETREAT 

Dates: September 18-20, 1987 

Place: Chicago/Madison, Wisconsin Area 

Special Guest: Carol Lynn Pearson 

Suzanne Hanna 
649 York Street 
Madison, Wisconsin 

Contact: 

53711 

Places are limited. Watch for details 
in the Summer issue of Exponent II and 

sign up early. 

Editor's Note: Due to a printer's error 
in the Fall 1986 issue, Val Camenish 
Wilcox's and Carma de Jong Anderson's 
poems appeared incorrectly. With our 
sincere apologies, we reprint both poems 

here. 

SPENT 

I am a bleached stem 
bent from heavy melting snows, 

scoured smooth by ice 
and leaning carelessly 

in wind. 

I am a whitened shaft 
bereft of beauteous leaves 
and dry of living juices, 
tilting toward the earth 

precariously. 

Who can see 
whether I may yet drink in 

that morning elixir 

growing supple green 

again? 

Carma de Jong Anderson 

Provo, Utah 

MUNDANE MEMORIES 

Stained glass segments of my life 

Stored with care 
In envelopes 

Of air. 

Val Camenish Wilcox 
Provo, Utah 
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SUSAN HOWE PLAY PRODUCED 

Former Exponent II editor Susan Howe 
has written a play, Burdens of Earth, 
that will be presented at the Pardoe 
Drama Theatre of the Harris Fine Arts 
Center on the campus of Brigham Young 
University this spring. 

Directed by Robert Nelson, the play 
deals with Joseph Smith's crisis of con- 
science during his incarceration in 
Liberty Jail. 

Performances begin on May 28 and run 
through June 14. There will be no per- 
formances on Sundays or Mondays. 
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